# GETTING AHEAD OF THE CURVE ON DYNAMIC MATERIALITY

How U.S. investors can foster more inclusive capitalism

Despite soaring corporate profits and strong market performance, wealth and income inequality are increasing, leading to public disenfranchisement and imbalances which can eventually jeopardize crucial business functions and diversified investors' portfolios. Institutional investors are increasingly concerned with the financial implications of social and environmental risks, but often lack the tools to identify and mitigate them. This discussion paper is designed to support U.S. investors in understanding how sharing more wealth and influence with workers and communities can correct imbalances and support early identification and mitigation of emerging risks. Specific tools and opportunities are highlighted which can foster more sustainable and responsible value creation and ultimately a more inclusive and thriving economy.

**This discussion paper** has been written to contribute to the conversation on stakeholder capitalism. It is a 'work in progress' document and does not necessarily reflect Omidyar Network, Oxfam and Predistribution Initiative policy positions. The views and recommendations expressed are those of the authors and not necessarily those of Omidyar Network, Oxfam and Predistribution Initiative.

For more information, or to comment on this paper, email <u>sharmeen.contractor@gmail.com</u> or <u>info@predistributioninitiative.org</u>







# CONTENTS

Foreword	3
Executive Summary	4
Staying ahead of the curve on dynamic materiality	7
Are long-term diversified investors by default aligned with their stakeholders?	9
Mechanisms investors can use to engage and share wealth and influence	12
Government oversight is essential to economic stability	30
Conclusion	33
Endnotes	34

# FOREWORD

The world's first trillionaire will emerge in the next decade. That startling projection comes from another recent report from Oxfam<sup>1</sup> on the state of global inequality at a time when progress toward the United Nations' Sustainable Development Goals has stalled or is backsliding.<sup>2</sup> In particular, rising inequality – be it income, wealth or otherwise – is compounded by climate change, public health and humanitarian crises.

Any investor seeking to manifest a more sustainable and equitable economy should consider this level of wealth disparity to be a clear warning that the status quo of our financial system is not working.

As the leader of two organizations seeking to transform finance by placing measurable social, economic and environmental impacts at the heart of every investment decision, I see a tremendous opportunity to reimagine the current economic paradigm. At the forefront of this vision is stakeholder capitalism – a system in which workers, communities, suppliers, consumers and investors play a fundamental role in enhancing transparency, accountability and value across the private sector.

To be sure, stakeholder capitalism is not a silver bullet, but it will be an essential, hard-fought step in creating an economy that works well for all. Undervalued stakeholders, such as workers and communities, have critical perspectives and knowledge that can support investors and companies in understanding and mitigating system-level risks like inequality, climate change and biodiversity loss.

Advancing stakeholder capitalism is embedded in the missions of the U.S. Impact Investing Alliance and the Tipping Point Fund on Impact Investing, two organizations committed to scaling the impact investing field with integrity. However, my interest in the topic dates back to my time at business school over 20 years ago, when I first interrogated the limitations of shareholder primacy for failing to account for externalities, both positive and negative. Years later, we have made some progress toward upending that flawed ideology in favor of valuing a broader set of stakeholders, but there is more work to be done.

Stakeholder capitalism is often met with skepticism out of concern that it is more of a theoretical concept than a practical solution. This new report illuminates the tangible ways in which workers, communities and other stakeholders can hold the private sector accountable and, indeed, add considerable value. What follows is a thorough exploration of why shared wealth and responsibility across stakeholder groups is beneficial for all, with specific examples and case studies cited. I applaud the report's authors for making a compelling case for stakeholder capitalism and offering pathways for its implementation.

I will close by emphasizing advocacy as one of the most powerful tools of an investor. That extends well beyond shareholder engagement to include the role of the private sector in urging policymakers and regulators to take action where it is needed most. The U.S. Impact Investing Alliance is honored to have Oxfam, the Predistribution Initiative and Omidyar Network as members of the Coalition on Inclusive Economic Growth, a group we co-lead with B Lab U.S. & Canada, bringing together impact investor and business organizations dedicated to cross-sector action on an inclusive economy agenda. The magnitude of global challenges we face will not be addressed by one sector alone. Cross-sector champions are needed for stakeholder capitalism to succeed.

Please join me in approaching this report with openness to better understand your role in the fostering of an economy defined by the fair and equitable distribution of wealth, resources and power.

#### Fran Seegull

President U.S. Impact Investing Alliance and Executive Director, Tipping Point Fund on Impact Investing (TPF)

# **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

Today, institutional investors find themselves at a critical juncture in the conversation around inequality in the United States (U.S.) as they begin to explore and assess how economic and social disparities pose risks to their portfolios. As wages fail to keep pace with inflation despite soaring corporate profits, there is a growing sense of disenfranchisement across the American public, impacting crucial business functions such as workplace productivity, customer satisfaction, and employee turnover – in turn, jeopardizing a company's bottom line. Protectionism is growing, and societies are increasingly polarized. Private sector consolidation has made it increasingly difficult for small businesses to thrive, further concentrating wealth in the hands of those who have already accumulated the most. More and more, diversified investors are concerned with the economic, social, and political risks of these dynamics and are seeking tools to understand and mitigate them.

This discussion paper, which aims to foster a dialogue with the U.S. institutional investor community, outlines strategic opportunities and tools for investors and their portfolio companies to share more wealth and influence with their workers and communities, thereby fostering more sustainable and responsible value creation and ultimately a more inclusive and thriving economy. Corporate stakeholders – including workers, communities, and consumers – hold unique and valuable perspectives from their vantage points "on the ground" and "in the field." They offer a wealth of information that can serve as early warning signals to investors, drawing attention to issues in portfolios before they become material risks.

By developing stronger relationships – including sharing influence – with these stakeholders, investors and company executives can better understand their own blind spots when it comes to impacts and dependencies on people and the environment, thereby avoiding negative impacts and risks while identifying strong opportunities for regenerative value creation. These improved relationships can lead to a more 'inclusive capitalism, helping to foster a healthier and more vibrant economy with greater opportunity for all. Sharing influence – and wealth – with workers and communities can help overcome the disenfranchisement that many distressed and marginalized people feel relative to financial and political centers of power, helping to de-escalate tensions we see today.

The idea of stakeholder capitalism is often met with skepticism amongst investors. Many diversified long-term investors see their interests as aligned with those of their stakeholders (and the stakeholders of their investees) by default and therefore may not see the rationale for sharing influence with workers and communities. Yet blind spots along with misalignments across incentives and interests prevent congruence in practice.

The poor quality of information available to investors presents a major barrier. Investors recognize the concept of dynamic materiality, whereby negative impacts to people and nature evolve to become financially material (whether in the single financial or system-level sense) risks over time, but without access to valuable data on these issues, they have little insight into when these changes manifest, how to respond, and how to stay ahead of the curve.<sup>3</sup>

Investors do have some tools at their disposal to promote corporate responsibility, including disclosure frameworks, votes at annual meetings, shareholder resolutions, "Vote No" campaigns against directors and/or executive compensation, and divestment. However, these approaches are limited and, without input from the stakeholders they seek to support, tend to lack efficacy or meaningful impact. With clear alignment on intended outcomes, investor actions also can be complemented by the efforts of workers, communities, and consumers working to influence change through constructive dialogue and action.

Many tools we outline in this paper are already embedded within some companies, industries, and geographies, with some investors currently promoting and using them to inform decision making.

For example, the Interfaith Center on Corporate Responsibility (ICCR) network of investors has significant programming to support investors on their approaches to stakeholder engagement.

Each of the mechanisms we mention in this discussion paper offers benefits to stakeholders, investors, and companies alike. Through brief case studies and references to existing literature and research, this paper identifies insights and experiences that can be replicated and scaled. These include:

- **Grievance mechanisms:** Robust grievance mechanisms can serve as a formalized means for affected stakeholders to raise concerns and seek appropriate remedy. Early identification and management of stakeholder concerns can help private sector entities avoid costly incidences from manifesting, whether due to operational delays or litigation arising from negative impacts to workers and communities, or from negligent behavior affecting consumers or clients. In addition to companies, investors can also implement grievance mechanisms to help them identify and address risks in their portfolios before they manifest.
- Freedom of association and collective bargaining: As unions have faced policy and regulatory hurdles in recent decades, their ability to ensure worker protections keep pace with standardized measures of economic growth (such as Gross Domestic Product, or GDP) have also fallen behind. However, there is recently renewed focus on and support for freedom of association and collective bargaining. Investors face key decisions around how and whether to engage with and support these practices. By engaging proactively with the current labor movement, investors can mitigate potential financial risks from ignoring calls from unionized workers, such as costly work stoppages and ongoing collective bargaining negotiations. Beyond managing direct portfolio risks by engaging with unions, investors can also benefit from healthier unions more broadly because of their ability to help manage inequality and other systemic risks.<sup>4</sup>
- Human rights due diligence: If left unaddressed, human rights violations can significantly impact a company's bottom line, in turn affecting investors' long-term returns. By prioritizing human rights due diligence, companies can uncover actual or potential impacts and risks that are caused by their operations, products, services, or business relationships including throughout their supply chain. It can shed light on potential blind spots across company operations and value chains that investors may not have otherwise seen.
- Free, prior, and informed consent (FPIC): Companies that adhere to FPIC particularly projects that require the purchase or conversion of significant amounts of land engage with communities about the project design and impacts. This gives communities ongoing opportunities for input, helping to ensure local buy-in and reducing the likelihood of opposition that can lead to project delays or cancellations, thereby threatening profits. By undertaking FPIC effectively, companies are better positioned to avoid risks and instead benefit from strong partnerships with communities who are incentivized to see the local project succeed.
- Workers on boards: Establishing positions for workers on corporate boards can help ensure the faster and clearer flow of information from the workforce to management and the board, improving accountability and transparency. In other nations where this practice has been implemented, literature suggests companies have clearly benefited, particularly during periods of financial distress. This practice has demonstrated an ability to enhance corporate resilience, foster cooperation between workers and management, help create long-term value, and enable greater innovation.
- Worker ownership: Worker ownership is a strong model for enhancing stakeholder alignment and company performance. Not only does it create a pathway for workers to build their wealth and influence, it also can generate strong risk-adjusted returns for companies and providers of capital.<sup>5</sup> It offers workers an opportunity to share in the returns of strong

corporate financial performance, thereby aligning the incentives of workers with their management teams and investors and narrowing wealth gaps between returns to labor versus management teams and investors. This practice can take many forms and is highly correlated with faster growth, higher profitability, better long-term productivity, pay, job stability, and firm survival, as well as fewer layoffs in recessions.<sup>6</sup>

• **Community ownership:** Like worker ownership models, community ownership offers pathways for communities to build wealth and influence, while aligning incentives with management teams and investors. Several of these models have demonstrated success across a growing number of investments, particularly in infrastructure and other real assets. Community ownership models can be structured in a variety of ways and contexts depending on the unique situation and can deliver benefits to all, and there is a growing interest in applying this model to operating companies.

Government oversight is also key to guaranteeing that businesses are on track to create an inclusive, accountable capitalism for multiple stakeholders. In addition to providing incentives, government regulation, taxation, and enforcement can support positive long-term outcomes for companies and their stakeholders, including investors. For example, regulation can help develop a level playing field across investors and companies, thereby avoiding "tragedy of the commons" and "prisoners' dilemma" dynamics. Regulation also improves standardized, high-quality corporate transparency and asset manager accountability, reducing investors in their portfolio decision making. Of course, regulation is only as good as its enforcement. Through enforcement, investors are protected from excessive risk-taking by other market actors.

This discussion paper aims to join investors in dialogue on: 1) how they are positively impacted by sharing more wealth and influence with workers and communities; and, 2) what an effective and accountable form of inclusive capitalism can look like in practice. At a high level, it outlines tools, insights, and the rationale for their use, serving to catalyze discussion to develop further guidance on how these tools can be practically and meaningfully implemented. With these tools and actions, investors, companies, and their stakeholders can work together to evolve our economy and markets to be more inclusive, overcoming the looming risks to both social and financial stability.<sup>7</sup>

# STAYING AHEAD OF THE CURVE ON DYNAMIC MATERIALITY

Since 1995, the top 1% of income earners have captured nearly 20 times more global wealth than the poorest 50% of people.<sup>8</sup> Today, millions of people are facing hunger, not just in the Global South but in countries like the U.S. Wages have not kept pace with inflation, let alone real GDP growth over the past 40 years.<sup>9</sup> Climate breakdown is crippling economies as droughts, heatwaves, and storms lead to mass migrations.<sup>10</sup>

Meanwhile, across markets globally, small business owners are facing the pressure of increased corporate and market concentration, driven by factors including concentrated capital allocation to large companies and investors, anti-competitive business activities, and mergers and acquisitions.<sup>11</sup> Across a wide range of industries, from banks to healthcare to baby formula, a few corporations dominate,<sup>12</sup> reducing dynamism in markets, pressuring wages, inflating prices, and potentially contributing to asset bubbles and credit crises, producing unjust and imbalanced outcomes that contribute to financial instability.<sup>13</sup>

Corporate profits have hit record highs, but these profits have come at a great cost to the climate, the planet, and equality across the globe<sup>14</sup> as shareholders and executives reap benefits that are not shared widely. Corporate executives – and executives of some of the largest asset managers – are among those who have benefited most in the short term: in the U.S., adjusting for inflation, the compensation (largely stock-based) of top Chief Executive Officers (CEOs) increased 1,460% from 1978 to 2021, while workers' annual compensation grew by 18.1%.<sup>15</sup> In the U.S., the wealthiest 10% of the population owns 89% of all stocks, while the bottom 50% does not own even 1%.<sup>16</sup> Globally, this discrepancy is magnified multiple times.<sup>17</sup>

There is also mounting evidence that much of the accrual of financial benefits to shareholders today may come at the expense of future generations – including but not limited to future shareholders – given negative externalities such as climate change, inequality, and biodiversity loss.<sup>18</sup> As these risks and inequalities grow, trust between institutions and the public erodes as social and political instability rises both within and between countries.<sup>19</sup>

To understand these dynamics and the incentives that lead to them, it is critical to consider the entire capital markets value chain. Among investors, asset owners and allocators sit at the top of this chain<sup>20</sup> and together with governments, they influence the incentives for asset managers and companies. While historically, asset owners and allocators have generally sought to meet their required rates of return across their portfolios by maximizing the return of each individual investment regardless of negative externalities, these investors increasingly realize that negative externalities eventually pose risks to economic and therefore market performance through feedback loops.<sup>21</sup> Because their portfolios are already significantly diversified across markets, further diversification does not offer a route for investors to avoid these risks – often referred to as systemic or systematic risks – in their portfolios.<sup>22</sup> Research shows that these risks are highly financially material to investors' diversified portfolios, with the vast majority of returns dependent on these factors, versus idiosyncratic risk and return.<sup>23</sup> Long-term institutional investors are becoming particularly mindful about these issues, recognizing that they typically have an intergenerational fiduciary duty.<sup>24</sup>

Dynamic materiality is the process through which environmental and social impacts that were once considered to be immaterial to financial returns emerge as financially material risks or opportunities over time.<sup>25</sup> This materiality can emerge as a result of growing stakeholder concerns about a particular issue, new policies or regulations to address a societal or environmental issue, the actual manifestation of negative impacts to people or the planet, or because investors better

understand or become aware of risks. Through dynamic materiality, many investors are even reinterpreting their own understanding of materiality – for example, shifting from focusing on single financial materiality to systemic materiality as they increasingly recognize the importance of considering positive and negative externalities in addition to an individual investment's financial return.<sup>26</sup>

This paper highlights an often overlooked yet invaluable source of information for investors to get ahead of the curve on dynamic materiality. Workers, community members, consumers, and other ecosystem players such as small businesses – who experience first-hand the on-the-ground impacts of companies or market structure – have critical early insights for preventing and mitigating these risks. These stakeholders have a unique vantage point that no investor can access entirely on their own. <sup>27</sup> Often, the negative impacts of a private sector actor on workers, suppliers, consumers, communities, and/or rightsholders<sup>28</sup> may manifest unbeknownst to investors.

Excluded from the corporate responsibility discourse – and often intentionally so – are corporate governance and investment approaches that are accountable to other stakeholders beyond investors' beneficiaries.<sup>29</sup> Underpinning this exclusion is the belief that stakeholder capitalism lacks accountability from anyone, as corporate boards of directors will have too many different groups with misaligned interests to please. There is also a related fear that, without the single, clear mandate to maximize returns to shareholders, corporate directors may take advantage and pursue their own interests. But given the concept of dynamic materiality, where diverse stakeholders' concerns can become financially material over time and given the rich knowledge and first-hand experience of those stakeholders, excluding them from governance decision-making becomes a risk in itself.

Important pathways do exist for multiple stakeholders to contribute to private sector accountability, ensuring that the benefits of value creation – from job creation, to profits, to products and services – are widely realized, thereby contributing to a more vibrant and betterbalanced economy. Such pathways also recognize a positive interaction with democratic government, helping to institute regulation and accountability and recognizing government's roles in wealth creation and driving innovation.

No single investor, financial intermediary, service provider, corporate executive, worker, or community member can ensure that the private sector operates without harm to society. An inclusive, accountable capitalism relies on a variety of mechanisms and approaches to create a balance of power among stakeholders. It also has the potential to be the truest form of diversity, equity, and inclusion (DEI), because it recognizes the value of people and their perspectives to the success of a company and the broader economy. Such a form of capitalism can also help companies and investors identify which environmental and social risks to focus on, without grounds for being accused of favoring investors or corporate managers' personal beliefs and values, thereby diffusing political tension. An inclusive capitalism need not be a threat to investors and their returns – instead, it can offer quite the opposite.

This discussion paper is designed to support institutional asset owners and allocators, as well as other long-term, diversified investors, in understanding the business case for inclusive capitalism, along with approaches to incorporating this concept into investment decision-making. A key intention is to catalyze discussion amongst investors so approaches to implement these tools more widely can be developed and adopted.

# ARE LONG-TERM DIVERSIFIED INVESTORS BY DEFAULT ALIGNED WITH THEIR STAKEHOLDERS?

Many investors who have diversified portfolios and long-term outlooks often express the belief that their interests are aligned with those of their own stakeholders, such as pensioners in the case of pension funds, as well as those of their investees' stakeholders, such as workers, communities, and consumers or end-users. Their rationale is that negative human impacts often materialize as systemic and systematic risks in diversified long-term portfolios, and investors therefore should have an interest in measuring and managing these risks. However, there are numerous reasons why this perceived alignment may not play out in practice.

- Incentives are misaligned:
  - While many investors have developed strong corporate governance teams, it can be challenging for these teams to find alignment with investment professionals (e.g. portfolio managers and analysts). Investment teams are often incentivized primarily by financial return metrics, and their performance is reviewed on relatively short timeframes, such as one to three years, or five years at best. They are typically expected to meet or exceed financial benchmarks that do not account for negative externalities. These incentive structures often don't align with the corporate governance teams, which can lead to inconsistent efforts involving companies and asset managers. For example, an institutional investor's corporate governance team may be engaging with a portfolio company to offer quality jobs, but at the same time, a financial analyst from the investor may look to magnify returns to meet historical financial benchmarks by incentivizing a portfolio company's use of higher leverage, which can put pressure on companies to cut costs related to quality jobs.<sup>30</sup>
- There is a lack of quality information:
  - With investment and corporate governance professionals often operating from a perspective of advantage or even privilege, they may not have a strong understanding of how a portfolio impacts its stakeholders, particularly those from lower-income or marginalized backgrounds. It can be risky for them to make decisions on what is best for everyone else without a deep understanding of their portfolio's social and environmental dependencies, impacts, risks, and opportunities, which will likely be incomplete without input from affected stakeholders themselves.
  - The capital markets value chain is deeply complex and intermediated, with numerous actors playing a role in various layers or stages of an investment. Information flowing to investors is generally sourced from corporate managers and third-party service providers. Asset owners and allocators often face an additional filter through their asset managers, while existing disclosure frameworks and information sources on environmental and social issues are fragmented, still maturing, and sometimes conflicting.<sup>31</sup> Even many corporate executives and their management teams who are closer to activities on the ground (although arguably this is more difficult for multi-national enterprises and other large companies) either have difficulty or lack strong interest in understanding their companies' stakeholders.
  - Environmental, social, and governance (ESG) disclosure, measurement, and management frameworks, data services, and ratings have been developed primarily by companies and investors, particularly in developed countries, with little input from the people that such factors most impact. As a result, investors and data providers may not yet be aware of issues that become material risks to their portfolios. As time passes and new risks become financially material through the process of dynamic materiality, these frameworks and providers may not evolve quickly enough.<sup>32</sup>

Inequality, which is increasingly recognized as a systematic and potential source of systemic risk, is heavily affected by market structure dynamics, such as asset manager concentration, corporate concentration, or disparities between countries.<sup>33</sup> These dynamics are not captured by traditional ESG and impact investing frameworks and are not issues that can be solved only through adjustments to corporate governance alone. Rather, they also require adjustments to capital allocation practices.

### THE VALUE OF STAKEHOLDER ENGAGEMENT MECHANISMS AT BOTH INVESTOR AND CORPORATE LEVELS

When one thinks of stakeholder engagement, it is often in the context of a company engaging with its shareholders. However, there is strong rationale for investors – both asset owners and allocators, as well as asset managers – to also engage with stakeholders such as workers and communities impacted by their activities. For example, investors cannot always rely on their portfolio companies for robust practices and transparent information. As a form of checks and balances, investment institutions may consider implementing their own grievance mechanisms to help reach stakeholders directly and enable recourse should their concerns be overlooked by a portfolio company. This type of intervention can enable investors to keep abreast of risks that may otherwise be hidden and engage with companies to hold them to account.

Asset allocation and investment structuring decisions can also have overlooked impacts and broader implications for a company's stakeholders. For example, increasing allocations to highly leveraged private equity buyouts can yield negative outcomes for workers and community members. Sometimes these transactions – led by investors – can overburden portfolio companies with debt, to the extent that they can no longer provide quality jobs to workers or offer quality and affordable goods and services to their customers and communities. These dynamics can also lead to financial risk at the portfolio company level, as well as systemic financial risk across markets and portfolios when many companies have high debt burdens.

Similar dynamics occur in public markets, where investors can set incentives for companies to return capital to shareholders at the expense of quality jobs and quality and affordable goods and services. In such situations, or in other situations where stakeholders feel "financialization" may have a negative impact on their lives and social stability, it can be valuable for both the asset manager and institutional asset owner or allocator investing into the asset manager to have grievance mechanisms. Such mechanisms can help educate investors about their own negative impacts, consider how they may affect long-term financial returns and financial stability, and catalyze interventions to improve capital allocation and deal structuring before risks manifest.

In addition to grievance mechanisms, investors may consider including workers or community members on their boards and advisory committees, or structuring other forms of engagement to ensure that investment and engagement decision-making considers diverse perspectives familiar with real impacts across human, environmental, and economic systems. Such approaches allow investors to have a fuller picture of their and their investees' dependencies, impacts, risks, and opportunities. This already occurs in some pension funds, such as labor and public pension funds, but the practice could be further refined and expanded with additional skills training and capacity building on various aspects of finance for these worker and community representatives.

# DO INVESTORS HAVE ALL THE TOOLS THEY NEED?

Investors currently have some tools at their disposal to manage environmental and social risks. Investors of public companies can choose to engage with a company about its environmental and social risks; express their concerns at the company annual meeting by voting, filing shareholder resolutions, or launching a Vote No campaign against directors and/or executive compensation; take the company to court; or, divest. Yet in today's increasingly polarized world, these approaches have their limits, and most day-to-day business decisions are left to management.

For example, engagement has primarily led to improvements in terms of corporate commitments and transparency, rather than concrete changes in practice or actions.<sup>34</sup> When repeated attempts to engage a company do not deliver the desired results, investors might step up their efforts by filing shareholder resolutions at company meetings. The topics that investors can raise are subject to Rule 14a-8 under the U.S. Securities Exchange Act, as well as to the whims of political outcomes. In addition, even if a resolution is permitted to go to a vote, it is not guaranteed to receive support from a range of investors. Amidst tensions relating to ESG, investor support for shareholder resolution does receive majority support, there is no guarantee that the company will follow through its commitment to implement it.<sup>36</sup>

Recognizing these limitations, some investors have turned to holding corporate boards of directors accountable through proxy voting. Yet while shareholders as owners elect the board of directors, the incumbent board selects the directors who are voted on by shareholders. Only on very limited occasions do shareholders present an alternate slate of candidates, since proxy contests entail a massive cost. Corporate directors run unopposed more than 99% of the time.<sup>37</sup> The only other option is Vote No campaigns to remove directors, but few of these campaigns have yielded the desired results.

Another option, litigation, is costly, and there is no guarantee that investors will achieve a favorable outcome. Moreover, universal demand laws across 23 U.S. states have significantly weakened shareholders' litigation rights by raising procedural hurdles to pursue, for instance, derivative lawsuits, making it more difficult for shareholders to seek remedies.<sup>38</sup> <sup>39</sup> At the other end of the spectrum, if an investor divests, then it loses the opportunity to engage with the company to reform its business practices.

And in private asset classes like private equity, venture capital, and private credit, Limited Partners (LPs) face legal and regulatory restrictions that limit their ability to influence portfolio management decisions. Lack of liquidity after committing to a fund is also a challenge.

While investors currently have important tools for holding portfolio companies accountable, they are not sufficient to change the day-to-day management decisions and corporate practices that affect stakeholders, create potential risk, and impact long-term investments. For risks to truly be minimized for both stakeholders and investors, a multitude of mechanisms that enable others to participate in private sector accountability are necessary.

# MECHANISMS INVESTORS CAN USE TO ENGAGE AND SHARE WEALTH AND INFLUENCE

To improve the effectiveness of managing impacts, dependencies, risks, and opportunities, investors and companies can engage with civil society – including communities, labor advocates, and consumer advocacy organizations. They can also engage more responsibly with policymakers and regulators.

Without diverse stakeholder input and collaboration, investors are likely to have a more limited understanding of their portfolios and even overlook critical risks or opportunities. Stakeholders are closer to core issues and challenges, which in many cases directly impact them. Having access to stakeholder insights can help investors understand and manage risks before they manifest. Stakeholders can also work with investors to influence private sector behavior in ways that protect and enhance shareholder value.

This section presents – at a high level – various mechanisms that investors can use to engage and share influence with stakeholders to promote more responsible business conduct. These include:

- Grievance mechanisms
- Freedom of association and collective bargaining
- Human rights due diligence (HRDD)
- Free, prior, and informed consent (FPIC)
- Workers on boards
- Worker ownership
- Community ownership

Many of the mechanisms are already embedded within certain companies, industries, and geographies; whether voluntarily or through legislation and/or regulation, or through multistakeholder dialogue. However, there are certain mechanisms that are critical baseline foundations for any effective stakeholder engagement strategy, including grievance mechanisms, freedom of association and collective bargaining; HRDD, and FPIC, all of which serve to reinforce one another. Adding workers to boards and structuring worker and community ownership models are potential value adds, which can provide powerful structures for deepening stakeholder engagement, in addition to core baseline approaches. All the mechanisms are featured in literature offering insights and experiences that can be replicated and scaled. Various toolkits exist on certain topics to support implementation. While presenting each approach, we summarize key takeaways from existing literature, provide brief case studies, and address the:

- benefit of a particular approach for society;
- opportunity for investors to better identify, measure, and manage risks including systemic and systematic risks that would not have been visible otherwise; and,
- business case for companies to adopt these practices.

This paper reviews the above mechanisms at a high level. In future work, we could go into further detail about the mechanics of these interventions, as well as engagement and capital allocation strategies that investors might undertake to promote adoption among portfolio companies. We may seek to further develop guidance on these tools through interactive roundtables with investors and

stakeholders and provide additional resources for how investors can improve their own internal investment governance and practices to institutionalize these practices.

#### **GRIEVANCE MECHANISMS**

Robust grievance mechanisms can serve as a formalized means for affected stakeholders to raise concerns and seek remedy on issues before they become financially material risks. They can also help private sector entities avoid future similar incidences. A grievance mechanism is a formal, legal or non-legal complaint process that can be used by workers (within the company's workplace and in supply chains), consumers, communities, and/or third-party organizations (such as civil society or advocacy groups), or even other business relationships. <sup>40</sup> A grievance mechanism may enable remedy for a harm, as well as alert companies and investors to practices that may present risks to its reputation, operations, or supply chain stability.

#### What is an effective grievance mechanism?

There are a wide variety of grievance mechanisms at the company, sector, national, regional, and intergovernmental levels. The UN Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights (UNGPs) list eight criteria for a grievance mechanism to be effective: **it should be legitimate**, **accessible**, **predictable**, **equitable**, **transparent**, **rights-compatible**, **a source of continuous learning**, **and based on engagement and dialogue with stakeholders**.<sup>41</sup>

Multi-stakeholder groups such as **AIM Progress** have developed the Grievance Mechanisms Maturity Framework Guidance to support companies, especially fast-moving consumer goods companies, in developing and implementing grievance mechanisms in company operations and supply chains.<sup>42</sup> The **Fair Labor Association** has a robust third-party complaint process that accepts complaints about serious workers' rights violations at facilities of participating companies.<sup>43</sup> Any person, group, or organization can confidentially report serious violations of non-compliance to the Fair Labor Association. These mechanisms align closely with the UNGPs.

Several companies have mechanisms to receive grievances, but to date, there is very little information on the effectiveness of company-specific grievance mechanisms.<sup>44</sup> Still, some companies are moving in the right direction – for example, Reckitt in the UK has developed a grievance mechanism to engage first-tier suppliers and intends to integrate, over time, more robust mechanisms in its supply chain.

Alongside the guidance for private sector entities in developing their own grievance mechanisms, the **OECD Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises** have also established a grievance mechanism to support companies, investors, and their stakeholders in identifying and addressing emerging concerns.<sup>45</sup>

Grievance mechanisms can help avert harm that could otherwise be costly for private sector entities. Operational delays that stem from worker dissatisfaction or community opposition can translate into higher financing, insurance, and security costs; poor labor relations and/or a breakdown of trust with unions; lower output resulting from delayed production; and the possibility of projects being cancelled.

Workplace conflict can lead to increased absenteeism, <sup>46</sup> lower productivity, higher worker turnover, and significant legal costs. Unresolved grievances with workers cost U.S. businesses a collective US\$359 billion in paid hours (the equivalent of 385 million working days) each year.<sup>47</sup> A company can lose more than US\$7,000 per day because of people-related issues, including interpersonal conflict.<sup>48</sup> In 2021, a Canadian study revealed that workplace conflict can cost a Canadian business up to US\$2 billion per year.<sup>49</sup> Yet these conflicts could be avoided with effective grievance mechanisms.

#### Worker sentiment as a leading indicator of business risk

The #metoo era pulled back the curtain on a long history of sexual harassment scandals in the workplace.<sup>50</sup> In 2018, more than 20,000 workers globally staged a walkout of Google's offices after it was revealed that the company had paid millions of dollars in exit packages to senior executives who were accused of misconduct and stayed silent about those transgressions.<sup>51</sup> That same year, Wynn Resorts lost billions after it was revealed that founder and former CEO Steve Wynn was accused of sexual harassment and assault by several employees.<sup>52</sup> The company lost over US\$3.5 billion in value over the allegations and his denial.<sup>53</sup>

Workplace sexual harassment costs U.S. companies collectively over US\$100 million a year in fines and US\$350 million in litigation costs and settlements.<sup>54</sup> This is in addition to time lost due to absenteeism and presenteeism.<sup>55</sup> In many cases investors were unaware of the situation before it was too late, particularly when companies used non-disclosure agreements to cover up sexual harassment allegations. If these companies had implemented effective grievance mechanisms, they and their investors likely could have better addressed or prevented these incidences, avoiding the high costs and reputational damage that resulted from escalation.

At the community level, companies without grievance mechanisms can also face significant operational challenges. For example, interruptions in operations due to community-company conflict can cost an extractive company up to US\$10,000 per day during initial exploration, US\$50,000 per day during advanced exploration, and US\$20 million per week during operations.<sup>56</sup> In 2020, failing to obtain a social license to operate was recognized as one of the biggest risks for mining companies.<sup>57</sup> In the same year, analysis by the Justice and Corporate Accountability Project of six cases of community-company conflict involving mining companies revealed that information pertaining to community conflicts was financially material in each case.<sup>58</sup>

Grievance mechanisms provide an opportunity to hear from stakeholders about the impact that business activities are having on their communities and to consider how these activities can manifest as reputational, operational, or supply chain risks. Businesses with effective grievance mechanisms have access to timely information that can help senior management prevent risks from manifesting. This can also inform better internal decision-making, as well as engagement and capital allocation strategies in a portfolio, both for companies and investors. Information received via a grievance mechanism can help inform evaluation and monitoring of an investee's internal policies and practices, performance against policy commitments, and the development of remedial action plans if necessary.

#### Whistleblowing can help the early detection of internal and external grievances

A whistleblowing mechanism is broad in scope and allows for reports from people regardless of whether they are directly affected by an issue, whereas a grievance is usually raised by the person who has been directly affected. Over 40% of whistleblowing cases reported to companies are provided by employees.<sup>59</sup>

Whistleblowing has been found to be a useful method to capture corporate fraud and misconduct.<sup>60</sup> An effective whistleblower policy helps companies and investors manage risks, avoid scandals, and protect their long-term wellbeing and reputation. For example, a whistleblower program can be used to provide information about sexual harassment in the workplace or in communities where companies operate. Investors can avoid legal repercussions and regulatory scrutiny by empowering stakeholders to report on toxic company culture with assurance that their concerns will be appropriately investigated and addressed where problems are identified, without retribution. When mechanisms are available to stakeholders to report wrongdoing, cases of fraud and abuse can be more easily detected.<sup>61</sup>

While grievance mechanisms may be an upfront investment, if designed effectively, they have the potential to insure against future risks and even bolster opportunities. When the entire process is transparent and guarantees against retaliation, such mechanisms can create a level of trust between the stakeholder and the business. Within the workplace, an effective grievance mechanism can increase morale, improve retention, reduce incidents, and improve productivity, all drivers of strong corporate performance. In general, grievance mechanisms can reduce operational disruptions, and companies and investors can secure buy-in from those critical to their business success.

# FREEDOM OF ASSOCIATION AND COLLECTIVE BARGAINING

While traditionally a polarizing issue, collective bargaining and unionization can drive overall positive outcomes for a company's stakeholders – in particular, its workforce – in turn driving better business and investment performance, as well. In their work to raise wages, bolster benefits, foster stronger communication between management and employees, and improve workplace health and safety, trade unions can serve to mitigate stakeholder, corporate, and investor risks alike, reducing absenteeism and turnover, increasing productivity, providing mechanisms for remediation, and more. With support for freedom of association and collective bargaining gaining momentum among workers and communities in the U.S. since the onset of COVID-19, it is a critical time for business and investment leaders to consider how the goals of these practices in fact support long-term financial gain.<sup>62</sup>

The summer of 2023 has been pegged as the "hot strike summer" as workers across a number of industries – including film and entertainment, transportation, hospitality, automotive, healthcare, and more – took to the picket lines over working conditions and/or pay.<sup>63</sup> There is no indication that there will be a reversal in this trend anytime soon, especially as support for unionization has been increasing within the U.S. In 2022, 59% of U.S. workers supported increased unionization in their own workplaces<sup>64</sup> and 71% of Americans said they approved of labor unions (up from 68% in 2021).<sup>65</sup> Approval for unions has been especially high among young adults (77% in 2021), <sup>66</sup> while the percentage of union members aged 25-34 rose from 8.8% to 9.4% between 2019 and 2021, or an increase of 68,000 workers.<sup>67</sup>

This recent upward trend has been driven, in large part, by the lack of a worker voice to stem rising levels of inequality and the need among workers for better pay, benefits, and working conditions.<sup>68</sup> In recent decades, declining union rates – particularly due to loosening policy and regulation – have contributed to stagnant real wages and rising inequality.<sup>69</sup> Despite robust employment headline numbers in the U.S., many workers today lack full-time employment and associated benefits, including healthcare, sick leave, and parental leave, potentially distorting unemployment numbers and reducing comparability relative to historical norms.<sup>70</sup> Moreover, the federal minimum wage is pegged at US\$7.25, meaning that workers earn 27.4% less in inflation-adjusted terms than they would have in mid-2009 and 40.2% less than in early 1968.<sup>71</sup> Meanwhile, CEO pay has skyrocketed 1,460% since 1978. The CEO-to-worker pay ratio only grew wider during the pandemic, with workers – especially women workers and those in low-paying jobs – bearing the brunt of the crisis.<sup>72</sup>

This growing inequality contributes to disenfranchisement among workers, hampering workplace productivity, driving higher rates of turnover and increasing calls for protectionism in the face of globalization's impacts. Freedom of association and collective bargaining can reduce wage inequality and hence lower the level of workplace friction. Unions have proven track records in raising wage levels for low- and middle-wage workers.<sup>73</sup> Unionized workers earn 10.2% higher wages than their non-union peers, have better benefits, and collectively raise wages across industries.<sup>74</sup>

The union "premium" in wages is even higher when accounting for race and gender, signaling that union efforts can foster greater workplace equity. Black workers earn on average 17.3% more than their non-union counterparts, and Latino workers earn 23.1% more.<sup>75</sup> Hourly wages for women represented by unions are estimated to be 4.7% higher on average than non-unionized women workers with similar characteristics,<sup>76</sup> while freedom of association can help reduce gender discrimination in the workplace.

Efforts to unionize at some of the largest multinationals have been met with resistance. Amazon, Apple, and Starbucks have allegedly launched fierce counterattacks against unionization drives at their companies.<sup>77</sup> Moreover, right to work laws in more than half of U.S. states undermine unionization efforts.<sup>78</sup> This represents a missed opportunity for these companies as the economy faces labor shortages, especially in sectors characterized by poor working conditions, pay, and benefits.<sup>79</sup> While market concentration and monopsony dynamics may be protecting these companies from the financial downsides of antiunionization campaigns in the near term, the massive inequality that results from these practices negatively affects diversified investors' portfolios.<sup>80</sup>

Overall, collective bargaining can reduce levels of absenteeism and the number of employees leaving their jobs, thereby improving worker turnover. This is particularly because union members earn more than their non-union peers, but also because unions secure better benefits such as paid sick leave, health and safety protections, job security, and a structured, constructive mechanism for workers to communicate with management.<sup>81</sup> While some companies may claim that a low-wage/high-turnover model has suited their business models, the cost of replacing a low-wage worker is estimated at around 20% of their annual salary.<sup>82</sup> In places where workers and unions are integrated into the decision-making process, the company can realize productivity gains and reduce costs that otherwise come with repeatedly training new workers.<sup>83</sup>

Workforce retention is critical for companies during periods of labor shortages.<sup>84</sup> Though global job growth has accelerated, companies have reported continued capacity constraints because of a shortage of labor.<sup>85</sup> Fed up with unsafe or poor working conditions, inflexibility, and low pay, many have quit their jobs or left the workforce entirely.<sup>86</sup> Because of labor shortages, many companies across the economy are operating on reduced hours or have even had to shut down.<sup>87</sup>

Many workers have left sectors entirely.<sup>88</sup> Globally, 65% of workers who quit their jobs did not return to the same industry, and 17% of these did not return to the workforce.<sup>89</sup> Workers value "workplace flexibility, meaningful work, and compensation."<sup>90</sup> Moreover, labor supply will continue to dwindle as the U.S. working age population declines.<sup>91</sup> A declining growth rate in the population will also result in a lower replacement rate of workers entering the market.<sup>92</sup> Low birth rates and high rates of turnover globally will only add to these pressures. Those companies that offer workers the best working conditions will be better placed to attract a larger share of the dwindling workforce.

Improved communication between workers and management can also improve workforce productivity.<sup>93</sup> Collective bargaining can facilitate this dialogue, contributing positively to setting conditions of employment that can result in, among other things, higher job security, working-time regulations, occupational health and safety protections, and access to training.<sup>94</sup> A 2019 paper on collective bargaining from the OECD explains that "[U]nion density and collective bargaining increase productivity because they facilitate communication of information to company management, establish mutual responsibility for a company's success, reduce turnover, promote productive modes of organizing work, resolve industrial disputes effectively, promote training and reduce time lost to injury or death."<sup>95</sup>

Workplace health and safety improve when workers are represented by trade unions. A study of 13,350 nursing homes found that unions were associated with a 10.8% lower COVID-19 mortality rate among residents and a 6.8% lower worker infection rate.<sup>96</sup> Within the construction industry, the U.S. Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA) found that union worksites are 19% less likely to have an OSHA violation and had 34% fewer violations per OSHA inspections than non-union worksites.<sup>97</sup> Moreover, investors are more likely to know about business risks, as unionized

workplaces tend to report workplace safety hazards more frequently to OSHA. They can do this given less fear of reprisal due to protection of the union.<sup>98</sup>

The role of workers in shaping the labor markets and their jobs is at a significant inflection point. In recent decades, the economy has shifted from being less capital-expenditure intensive to relying more on intangibles, including labor, <sup>99</sup> with the market value of the S&P 500 growing from 32% intangibles in 1985 to 90% by 2020.<sup>100</sup> Today, many companies proudly proclaim that labor is their greatest asset. Yet with the undermining of unions, there are few reliable mechanisms to manage labor relations and ensure that these stakeholders are adequately compensated for the value they create and risk they take. Relations between workers and management are increasingly recognized as a material risk to businesses, as well as a contributing factor to the destabilizing threat of inequality.

Investors' support for freedom of association and collective bargaining is vital to retaining workers and creating a pathway for workers to negotiate for their needs – whether it be income, health and safety, the improvement of corporate culture, or other benefits.<sup>101</sup> Fulfilling these needs can then reduce inequality and social and market instability, thereby benefiting diversified investors' portfolios. In addition, by engaging proactively with the labor movement, businesses and investors can avoid financial losses by lowering the likelihood of workplace disruptions. The presence of freedom of association and collective bargaining is a critical factor in determining firm and portfolio-level long-term performance.<sup>102</sup>

### HUMAN RIGHTS DUE DILIGENCE

As part of their social license to operate, companies and investors have a crucial responsibility to protect human rights in their own operations and supply chains. Regardless of industry, the potential for business-related human rights harms present significant risk, and private sector entities may, as noted by McCorquadale and Nolan, " both directly and indirectly, and deliberately and inadvertently be involved in human rights abuses."<sup>103</sup> Private sector activities can cause severe harm that have the potential to damage the lives of rightsholders and weaken the social fabric of societies more broadly.<sup>104</sup> These impacts, in turn, can drive negative economic and business outcomes.

The UN Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights (UNGPs) is a risk management framework for companies and investors to conduct human rights due diligence (HRDD) and avoid human rights abuses. More specifically, HRDD is defined by the UN Human Rights Council as "a comprehensive, proactive attempt to uncover human rights risks, actual and potential, over the entire life cycle of a project or business activity, with the aim of avoiding and mitigating those risks."<sup>105</sup> To manage the human rights impacts caused or potentially caused by investments, corporate operations, products, services, or business relationships (including suppliers, subcontractors, and other business partners), companies and investors should incorporate HRDD and engage affected rightsholders throughout the process.

#### What does HRDD entail?

HRDD includes all processes companies and investors have established to manage the human rights impacts caused or potentially caused by their investments, operations, products, services, or business relationships. HRDD should include:<sup>106</sup>

- Identification of actual or potential human rights impacts, drawing upon internal and external expertise, including potentially affected groups and at-risk and marginalized groups;
- **Prevention of impacts** by integrating the findings into functions, processes, and decisionmaking, and **mitigation by taking action**;
- Tracking of responses and efficiency of measures through qualitative and quantitative

indicators, as well as drawing upon feedback from stakeholders; and,

• **Communication to various stakeholders on the actions undertaken** to address the risks and impacts identified, as well as the efficiency of the proposed measures.

A significant piece of HRDD involves engaging with stakeholders. We elaborate on this in the next section – particularly regarding free, prior, and informed consent.

Significant regulation is emerging that is aligned with HRDD. In the U.S., the Uyghur Forced Labor Prevention Act (UFLPA) requires companies in certain high-risk sectors sourcing from Xinjiang in China to prove that their supply chains are free from forced labor.<sup>107</sup> In addition, the Alien Tort Statute holds companies accountable for misconduct occurring across the supply chain.<sup>108</sup> Under the U.S. Tariff Act, U.S. Customs and Border Protection prohibits imports when it has sufficient information that an imported product was mined, produced, or manufactured, wholly or in part, by forced labor.<sup>109</sup> Other states, countries, and regions are also increasingly adopting human rights legislation.<sup>110</sup>

Companies that are prepared for pending regulation and legislation are more likely to reduce risks emanating from noncompliance. Yet even when regulations are not strong, HRDD can protect companies and investors from reputational risk. For example, the U.S. Fair Labor Standards Act codifies a basic floor of protections for children in the workplace and bars minors from working in certain jobs. However, states across the country are drafting exceptions that would allow for the employment of children in sometimes hazardous working conditions. While such activity may be legally permissible, it is still publicly controversial.

HRDD can shed light on potential blind spots across company operations and value chains that investors were previously unaware of. A New York Times investigation revealed that migrant children were allegedly employed across many industries in several U.S. states by companies that supply several multinational corporations among others.<sup>111</sup> Further, the study found that about two-thirds of all unaccompanied migrant children work full-time even though nearly all U.S. companies prohibit child labor in their supply chains.<sup>112</sup> HRDD can ensure that quality information flows both downwards and upwards, including across the company and the supply chain, enhancing transparency and reducing risk. This ensures the early detection of impacts, which can increase a company's capacity to prevent human rights violations.

It is becoming abundantly clear that, if left unaddressed, human rights violations can cost businesses financially, affecting investors' returns and companies' business operations. The costs of integrating HRDD and ensuring deep engagement with different stakeholders are low compared to the significant costs that some companies bear when their operations violate human rights, including operational, reputational, and legal risks<sup>113</sup> that HRDD can help reduce.

HRDD can confer many direct financial benefits, including improving risk management, strengthening brand reputation, reducing disruptions, lowering worker absenteeism and presenteeism, increasing positive recognition from civil society groups, workers, and shareholders, and building trust and support with affected communities. Ultimately, these benefits can contribute to protecting the company's and investors' long-term financial interests.

### FREE PRIOR AND INFORMED CONSENT

Adherence to free, prior, and informed consent (FPIC) should fall within a company's approach to HRDD. In this section, we provide additional detail on the practice and its unique implications for stakeholder engagement.

FPIC is the principle that Indigenous Peoples and local communities must be adequately informed about projects that affect their lands in a timely manner, free of coercion and manipulation, and that they should be given the opportunity to approve or reject a project prior to the initiation of

activities.<sup>114</sup> For Indigenous Peoples, FPIC is a human right guaranteed under international law.<sup>115</sup> For projects in Indigenous communities in developing countries, this practice has been institutionalized by the International Finance Corporation (IFC) - the private investment arm of the World Bank Group) and financial institutions which adhere to the Equator Principles. In addition to FPIC as a best practice with Indigenous communities, another Oxfam paper emphasizes that "The safeguard provided by the principles of FPIC is increasingly interpreted as a best practice standard for affected local communities who do not fit the international legal definitions of rights-holding Indigenous Peoples."<sup>116</sup>

FPIC processes vary based on the decision-making customs of each Indigenous nation, though common elements should be applied across projects and sectors and for all communities (Indigenous Peoples and non-indigenous frontline communities) including that the process is:

- Free Consent is free from coercion, intimidation, and manipulation.
- Prior Consent is sought prior to project development and continues to be obtained throughout the project lifecycle. Communities should have the opportunity to give or withhold their consent at each phase of project development where changes to project design entail potential impacts on communities.
- Informed Engagement includes full and timely access to all relevant project information in formats that ensure understanding of project risks and impacts. This aspect of FPIC requires that project proponents be particularly mindful as to the languages, literacy levels, and cultural sensitivities of affected communities when creating informational content. Requests for clarification and additional information should be attended to. Ultimately, this communication and its format is critical to inform a community's decision to consent.
- Consent Communities have the power to give or withhold their consent to a project or elements of it. Consent is a collective decision made by the community, based on their own decision-making processes. It is important to note that in some circumstances, even when project proponents and investors believe they have achieved consent by engaging with community leaders, elders, or local and national authorities, community opposition can jeopardize a project. Thus, best practices for FPIC implementation include engagement with different parts of communities – including marginalized groups – in focus groups to ensure that different members of communities are heard and that their rights are not violated.

Companies that adhere to FPIC insulate themselves from expensive conflicts that could threaten profits and, in some cases, make projects economically unfeasible. In the agricultural and natural resources sectors, as well as in infrastructure, companies face financial risks around insecure land rights that could otherwise be managed in part through FPIC and participatory land-use mapping, as well as broader adherence to the IFC Performance Standards on Environmental and Social Sustainability. Interviews with almost 80 companies revealed that they lack systems and processes to assess and respond to tenure risk.<sup>117</sup> In Africa, an assessment of 29 tenure disputes showed that 13 of these resulted in delays of over 500 days, while six extended beyond 1,000 days: in almost all cases, the projects were ultimately cancelled and disposed of at a large loss.<sup>118</sup>

Operational interruptions that stem from community opposition can translate into project delays; increased financing, insurance, and security costs; poor labor relations; a breakdown of trust with local unions, regulators, and policy makers; lower output due to delayed production; and the possibility of projects being cancelled.<sup>119</sup>

The cancellation of Amazon, Inc.'s warehouse in New York stands as an example of the importance of public participation in decision making.<sup>120</sup> While limited engagement was conducted with local authorities, the announcement of the development caught most local residents off guard, resulting in significant protest and an eventual cancellation of the project after substantial planning and investment had taken place.<sup>121</sup>

Conflicts with local communities can also result in legal challenges, tying companies up for months or years in complex court battles, including prosecution in international courts for human rights

abuses, direct action including disrupting operations and seizing infrastructure, public censure, and reputational damage.

FPIC can highlight hidden risks of community-company conflict that investors would otherwise be unaware of, and community consent is often necessary for companies operating in certain sectors. A 2011 study of the costs of community conflicts for extractive companies found that:

In terms of lost productivity [...] a major, world-class mining project with capital expenditure of between US\$3–5 billion will suffer roughly US\$20 million per week of delayed production in Net Present Value (NPV) terms. Even at the exploration stage, costs can accrue. In the case of a serious exploration project for a new mine, around US\$10,000 will be lost every day of delay in terms of wages, idle machinery and so on.<sup>122</sup>

For example, shareholders of Tahoe Resources lost considerable market value when it was sold to Pan American Silver Corp in 2019. This is in part because work on the company's Escobal silver mine was suspended in 2018 in Guatemala over violation the Indigenous People rights to prior consultation, and the share price fell from US\$27 to US\$5.<sup>123</sup> The company derived 45% of its revenue from that mine in 2016.<sup>124</sup> This loss could have been avoided if the company had adopted the principles of FPIC.

On average, it is estimated that good engagement can cost an investor about 2% of overall project cost (for projects averaging US\$497 million).<sup>125</sup> In contrast, the estimated cost of mitigating social conflict can be, at a minimum, between US\$25 million and US\$40 million due to delays to the inception or operation of a project.<sup>126</sup> While "broad community support" represents a lower standard than FPIC, its inclusion in the IFC's performance standards illustrates that best practice is evolving beyond mere consultation and engagement with communities toward recognizing the need to secure local approval.<sup>127</sup> At minimum, if frontline communities have not been able to freely permit or stop a project moving forward, then consent has not been achieved.

### Company management of community relations can create reputational risks and impact business operations

Whether it be accusations of dumping mine waste into a river in Bouganville in Papua New Guinea, <sup>128</sup> accusation of failing to gain community consent at the Oyu Tolgoi copper and gold project in Mongolia, <sup>129</sup> or accusations of polluting waterways at an ilmenite mine site launched by its subsidiary in Madagascar, <sup>130</sup> Rio Tinto is no stranger to controversies across the globe. In 2020, the company acknowledged that it needed to change the way it operates after destroying two ancient and sacred rock shelters in Western Australia that dated back 46,000 years during efforts to expand iron ore mining operations.

Rio Tinto's investigation revealed that the incident was part of "a series of systemic failings." After facing severe backlash from the public, international media, the Australian government, and international investors for its initial poor response, senior executives including the CEO, Jean-Sébastien Jacques, resigned.<sup>131</sup> Since this incident, the company has been trying to rebuild its relationship with the local Indigenous group, including by releasing its first communities and social performance report.<sup>132</sup> Elsewhere in Serbia, the government scrapped plans to issue exploration licenses to Rio Tinto after weeks of protests and public backlash over the company's plans for a lithium mine.<sup>133</sup> If Rio Tinto conducts robust FPIC and community consultation prior to commencing any project, it has the opportunity to build trust and a mutual understanding with local indigenous and non-indigenous communities of what is acceptable, negotiable, or off limits, thereby preventing disastrous and costly outcomes.

### WORKERS ON BOARDS

Having workers on a company's board of directors is common practice across Europe. Nineteen of the EU member states, plus Norway, have some provisions for worker representation on company boards, with 13 of these applying across much of the private sector.<sup>134</sup> In Germany, having workers on boards, known as "codetermination" (where shareholders and employees share control over corporate decision-making) has been codified into law since 1976<sup>135</sup> and can have positive effects on productivity and profitability.<sup>136</sup> In the U.S., 53% of respondents in a 2018 survey from Civis Analytics supported having employees elect representatives to the board of directors, <sup>137</sup> while some shareholders are filing resolutions at several of the largest multinational companies asking management to place workers on boards.<sup>138</sup>

During the Global Financial Crisis, companies with workers on boards demonstrated higher resilience than those without.<sup>139</sup> In Denmark, Sweden, and Norway companies with workers on their boards were better able to negotiate alternative ways of reducing labor costs than relying on mass firing.<sup>140</sup> Evidence from Germany suggests that workers and employers worked together to overcome the recession, avoiding the worst of the economic slump.<sup>141</sup> German companies with codetermination registered higher profits, experienced milder fluctuations, and exhibited a more modest decline in company valuations during the crisis.<sup>142</sup> From 2006 to 2011, cumulative shareholder returns for companies in Germany with codetermination averaged 7.2%, while for companies without workers on the board, returns were negative to the tune of an average of 21%.<sup>143</sup>

Workers on boards, or their representatives, can serve as a check against excessive CEO pay and as a barometer to help investors assess whether companies are sacrificing long-term performance for short-term gains. The average compensation package of CEOs in Germany consisted of less than 25% stock options, while in U.S. CEO pay packages, stock options are on average almost 63% of the compensation.<sup>144</sup> This is not to imply that workers on boards in Germany are against providing incentive-based compensation. Based on executive compensation data between 2006 to 2011 for 405 listed companies, codetermination in Germany has demonstrated a significantly positive effect on performance-based components of compensation.<sup>145</sup> Within the U.S. CEO compensation increased 1,460.2% from 1978 to 2021 (adjusting for inflation).<sup>146</sup> The issue in the US is that incentive structures are skewed to excessively focus on the short-term, often at the cost of considerations that would be beneficial for long-term value creation.<sup>147</sup>

Having workers or their elected representative(s) on the board can increase cohesiveness between labor and capital and reduce the frequency of workplace disruptions. In a survey of managing directors at Swedish firms, 61% believed that employee representatives "contribute to a positive climate of co-operation."<sup>148</sup> Employees are also less likely to renege on agreements with management when those agreements are negotiated with workers on boards.<sup>149</sup> Companies can manage risks stemming from employee dissatisfaction more effectively, thus minimizing negative impacts on productivity and operational efficiency.<sup>150</sup> Moreover, there is sufficient literature to support the assertion that diverse boards (with both social diversity and diversity of roles) are better positioned to avoid "group think" in the boardroom and produce improved long-term returns for shareholders.<sup>151</sup> Different perspectives, especially those that workers bring, can change boardroom dynamics, generate higher-quality decisions, and enhance creativity and oversight.<sup>152</sup>

Increased worker participation on a board can also result in better information flow about the company to the highest level of oversight and accountability.<sup>153</sup> Because workers are more ingrained in daily operations and processes, they have first-hand knowledge of managerial performance and internal risks to the firm, and this knowledge can lead to improved decision-making at the board level.<sup>154</sup> Workers or their representative(s) serving on the board can provide information about the implications of potential corporate decisions on the workforce, as well as other aspects of operations, policies, and procedures. Workers can provide the board with information about the impacts of firm activity on worker productivity and morale. This input is

distinct from simply representing the views of the workforce, which are generally otherwise supported through the process of collective bargaining.

Critically, worker-representative directors can enable input from a workforce perspective at the inception of discussions, rather than after decisions are already made, and at a strategic rather than an implementation level. This level of transparency can help minimize information asymmetries and support the development of mutually beneficial solutions.<sup>155</sup>

Some express concerns that allowing worker representatives on a company's board can increase agency costs and result in a lower share of profits going to shareholders.<sup>156</sup> However, the German experience shows that codetermination has not been to the detriment of shareholders.<sup>157</sup> "Prudent" levels of employee representation have actually led to better board decision-making by improving monitoring and thus reducing agency costs.<sup>158</sup> Evidence from France – where private companies above a certain size are required to have one or two workers on their boards – highlights that shareholders at French companies have received some of the highest dividends across Europe.<sup>159</sup>

### U.S. public pension funds offer a strong example of collaboration between workers and other directors on boards

Worker directors fulfill the same fiduciary duty as other board members, though they bring different experiences and perspectives to the boardroom that could be important when making business decisions. Several U.S. county, city, and state public pension funds include worker/member representatives on their boards. These funds represent the long-term financial interests of members of different unions, and the worker/member representatives are therefore vested in ensuring that the pension fund is focused on creating long-term shareholder value. To complement their specialist knowledge as workers, these board members could receive additional training on finance and investments. Similar measures could be taken with corporate boards. Alternatively, workers could elect a qualified representative to the board.

### WORKER OWNERSHIP

Worker ownership – specifically "broad-based" ownership, as opposed to stock (or only options) held by a smaller subset of employees – has a long history of building wealth and influence for workers, and there are now increasing opportunities for providers of capital to generate strong risk-adjusted returns by investing in worker-owned companies. By offering workers an opportunity to share in the returns of strong corporate financial performance, worker ownership can foster a true ownership culture and a desire to engage with and grow the company. Particularly when workers are knowledgeable about how their labor contributes to corporate financial performance, and when they have influence in workplace decision-making, there can be a greater sense of alignment that helps grow the "economic pie". This section explains worker ownership in slightly more detail than other sections since it is a newer concept for institutional investors that is rising rapidly in popularity and can include various considerations relating to business operations, corporate governance and capital structure.

In the U.S., approximately 32 million employees participate in some form of employee ownership plan – with approximately 14 million participants in broad-based ownership plans – and according to analysis from the National Center for Employee Ownership (NCEO), "overall, employees now control about 8% of corporate equity."<sup>160</sup> Workers at such enterprises have retirement accounts worth, on average, more than double those of workers at traditional firms, and they are only one-fourth as likely to be laid off.<sup>161</sup>

There are a number of models that offer attractive opportunities for investors to align their interests with those of workers which include:

- Employee Stock Ownership Plan Trusts ("ESOP Trusts" or "ESOPs"): ESOPs are often utilized to transition a company from a retiring business owner to employee ownership. Typically, trusts are established to hold company stock on behalf of eligible employees, while the company buyout is completed using debt financing paid back over time by the company, with workers then receiving shares as a retirement benefit.
- Employee Ownership Trusts ("EOTs"): EOTs are a newer model of worker ownership in the U.S. (with a longer history in Europe). They are similar to ESOPs in that trusts are established in a buyout to hold shares on behalf of employees. However, instead of receiving their shares upon retirement, employees receive a portion of ongoing profits (or dividends) annually or more frequently. EOTs also utilize a Perpetual Purpose Trust model to keep the business employeeowned "in perpetuity" by taking the business off the market. EOTs are not regulated and can offer a greater degree of flexibility on the design of ownership interests and governance.
- **Other Broad-Based Equity Plans:** Equity plans have traditionally been used exclusively for management, but more and more investors are offering these plans to a broad-based group of employees.<sup>162</sup> These plans can be structured in a variety of ways.
- Worker and Multi-Stakeholder Cooperatives<sup>163</sup>: Cooperative models in which employees, rather than investors, hold voting stock have historically been challenging for investors to access. In these models, investors can hold non-voting preferred equity or provide debt financing. However, it is also possible to set up a worker or multi-stakeholder cooperative that can be owned and controlled by more than one type of membership class (i.e. where workers do not own 100%), allowing more traditional involvement by investors.

Each of these structures can hold varying degrees of ownership, from a small minority to a 100% ownership interest.  $^{\rm 164}$ 

#### ESOP Trusts vs. Employee Stock Option Plans

When the term ESOP is used, most investors think of stock option plans found in technology companies or as a part of management incentive plans. However, in the employee ownership space "ESOP" is used to refer to ESOP Trusts, a distinct model for broad-based ownership often found in 100% employee-owned companies, and which currently hold total assets of over US\$1.6 trillion across publicly traded and privately held companies.<sup>165</sup>

Beyond aligning worker incentives with managerial and investor interests, worker ownership models have the potential to reduce systemic and systematic risks relating to economic inequality by offering opportunities for workers to build wealth through capital markets. Equity ownership has the potential to be a wealth multiplier for workers and, depending on the structure, can require only minimal dilution and cash outlay for investors. Being in an ESOP Trust, for example, is associated with 92% higher median household net wealth, 33% higher median income from wages, and 53% longer median job tenure compared to the average American worker.<sup>166</sup>

#### Homeland Food Stores - a unique restructuring with strong worker voice

HAC, Inc. – an 80-store Midwest U.S. grocery chain with banners including Homeland, Cash Saver, United, and Piggly Wiggly<sup>167</sup> – demonstrates the value of worker ownership as an investment bargaining tool in which workers, with appropriate representation, can negotiate for equity ownership.<sup>168</sup>

HAC was previously owned by its main distributor – Associated Wholesale Grocers (AWG), a US\$10 billion-in-revenue retail cooperative distributor of groceries. When AWG was ready to sell HAC in 2010, the management team expressed interest in buying the company together with the workers who were organized through the United Food & Commercial Workers Union

(UFCW), and in late 2011 the parties completed the transaction through a loan from the seller.  $^{\rm 169}$ 

Governance of the resulting company included two union seats on the board out of a total of nine. Board decisions regarding the collective bargaining agreement are made by a special committee of independent directors, from which management and union directors recuse themselves. As the company continues to grow, it is introducing additional efforts to engage workers, including through an ownership committee comprising three store managers and three union stewards, and staffed by a dedicated human resources specialist, which oversees numerous employee engagement initiatives.

Worker ownership can also contribute to reducing gender and racial inequalities. On average, employee owners of color have 30% higher income than employees of color without ownership stake, and women employee owners have 17% more wealth than those without ownership. This gap grows to 24% for single women.<sup>170</sup>

Furthermore, worker ownership is often correlated with better long-term productivity, pay, job stability and firm survival, as well as fewer layoffs in recessions. In a 2018 study from Upjohn, employee-owned companies were found to be generally more resilient during crises, and with quit rates at these companies half the quit rates of their peers, employee retention is likely to play a key role in that resilience.<sup>171</sup> It is worth noting that firms' relative productivity advantages decline in recessions, perhaps given higher retention rates.<sup>172</sup> However, higher retention rates also motivate deeper skills training and lower costs than those relating to high worker turnover. Moreover, worker ownership is linked to greater corporate transparency when workers have bargaining power, as well as a lower likelihood of strikes in unionized companies with ESOP Trusts.<sup>173</sup>

For diversified investors concerned about socioeconomic inequality affecting market stability, these outcomes – including lower unemployment and higher-quality jobs – are a clear way to reduce risk in a portfolio. Worker ownership is also of interest to both conservative and liberal public policymakers, <sup>174</sup> with its potential to address rising populist concerns about wealth and power imbalances. Many jurisdictions, like the U.S., have public policies or other efforts that support worker ownership, such as tax incentives for employee-owned companies and for owners who sell to their employees. Worker ownership is thus widely perceived to highlight how the distribution of returns from a company does not have to be a zero-sum game, though there are still considerations as to how much equity is owned by which stakeholder group and the risk-return balance for each.

#### KKR – a worker ownership model in the context of inequality

Since 2011, investment firm KKR has supported more than 35 companies in implementing broad-based employee ownership programs and ownership cultures, impacting more than 60,000 employees.<sup>175</sup> In 2022, KKR and a consortium of 18 other private equity firms launched a nonprofit focused on expanding worker ownership called Ownership Works.<sup>176</sup>

One example of an employee ownership program supported by KKR is CHI Overhead Doors, a garage door manufacturer that KKR acquired in 2015.<sup>177</sup> Upon acquisition, only 18 of CHI's 800 employees had equity in the business, receiving a collective payout of US\$57 million, with US\$30 million of this distributed between two members of management.<sup>178</sup> Under KKR's ownership, the company restructured the program so that 100% of workers – including management, factory workers, truck drivers, and administrative staff – received some level of equity ownership as part of their compensation

packages<sup>179</sup><u>https://mail.google.com/mail/u/0/</u> and instituted several programs and initiatives.<sup>180</sup>

During the holding period, business and company performance improved<sup>181</sup> and both the rate and severity of injuries at CHI declined by more than 50%.<sup>182</sup> Reduced turnover and increased worker retention during the slow season are seen as contributing factors to these results (as workers did not have to be repeatedly trained).<sup>183</sup> Wages increased by 7% in 2020 and 12.5% in

2021, while operational concerns like procurement and scrap reduction also improved.<sup>184</sup>

KKR paid an early dividend of US\$1,300 to US\$4,000 to each worker who had been at the company for at least two years.<sup>185</sup> Over the course of KKR's ownership, hourly workers and truck drivers received an average of US\$9,000 in dividends each, in addition to a payout of equity upon the sale of the business.<sup>186</sup>

In May 2022, KKR sold CHI to Nucor Corporation, valuing the company at US\$3 billion, or 10 times KKR's initial investment.<sup>187</sup> Total investment returns from the sale are estimated to be US\$2.7 billion. According to KKR's press release, 800 employees received an average of \$175,000, with some veteran truck drivers receiving over US\$800,000.<sup>188</sup> This payout amortized over the years of working at the company (assuming four years) is approximately US\$44,000 per year.

Though this demonstrates a valuable step in the right direction by a private equity firm, it is important to consider the distribution of equity and ultimate pay ratios between workers, management, and fund managers in any given deal, particularly when it comes to managing the system-level risk of inequality.

While the potential for private equity firms to structure more worker ownership deals is appealing, it is also important for asset owners and allocators to consider not just what workers are paid, but the distribution of risk and return across all participants in the "capital markets value chain," from asset owners and allocators, to asset managers, to corporate management, and workers. Private equity firms typically capture a significant amount of value created, which has led executives of the largest private equity firms to become some of the highest paid globally.<sup>189</sup> Thus, even when a worker is paid a living wage or is given an opportunity to participate in the distribution of returns, the amounts often pale in comparison to the executives of these large fund managers. These dynamics can result in pay ratios that are much higher than the average CEO-to-worker pay ratio (approximately 344:1) that already concerns many Americans.<sup>190</sup>

### Taylor Guitars – an institutionally backed private debt transaction to facilitate a full worker ownership conversion

Founded in 1974, Taylor Guitars is one of the largest guitar manufacturers in the U.S., with over 1,200 workers and approximately US\$150 million in revenue in 2021. Through succession planning, the company worked with Social Capital Partners (SCP), an impact investor, to structure the financing of an ESOP. Given the ability of many Canadian pension funds to pursue direct deals, SCP was able, alongside the founders of Taylor Guitars, to partner with the Healthcare of Ontario Pension Plan (H00PP), which has US\$100 billion in assets under management, to provide debt financing for the sale of 100% of the shares of Taylor Guitars from the founders to an ESOP trust representing its workers.<sup>191</sup>

The details of the structure of the deal are not public, though several elements are in the public domain. SCP played a role comparable to a private debt manager, in this case acting as a fundless sponsor to bring in H00PP – a sophisticated long-term institutional investor. Importantly, the transaction met H00PP's size and risk-return thresholds for commercial investment, supported the investor in achieving its members' retirement goals, and resulted in positive impacts that contribute to lowering the systematic risk of inequality. Meanwhile, due to the seller financing provided, the company founders were able to retire with more cash upfront than with a traditional ESOP financing, as well as a strong and impactful legacy.<sup>192</sup>

The company is now employee-owned, and employees will receive an annual grant of shares within the ESOP trust. The Taylor Guitars deal is unique in that it is one of the first, if not the only, instance to date of a pension fund participating directly in a full worker ownership conversion, with a targeted risk-adjusted rate of return. Some full worker-ownership conversions may not share the same level of worker participation in governance as the Homeland case study (above), but have the potential to include features with more worker

While all forms of worker ownership provide an economic ownership interest to employees, they do not always offer comparable levels of enhanced governance rights. Many worker ownership models do have the potential to integrate strong worker voice components, <sup>194</sup> such as works councils, board seats for employees, or forms of open book management. As noted, worker-owned cooperatives are typically governed democratically by workers, with the majority of board seats elected on a "one member one vote" basis. On the other hand, ESOP Trusts typically have more traditional board governance, though they can also have board members elected by employees or investors. Depending on the worker ownership model used, there can be varying degrees of flexibility on the structures of governance but generally research suggests, greater worker representation or engagement enhances alignment and performance.

Worker ownership, when designed with best practices and coupled with worker engagement – such as grievance mechanisms, workers on boards, freedom of association, and collective bargaining – can provide both companies and investors with valuable outcomes, including increased productivity, job retention, lower injury rates, along with income and wealth benefits to workers, in turn reducing overall inequality. This can be a helpful strategy to managing risk in portfolios, and investors have a growing range of tools and resources available to include worker ownership in their investments.<sup>195</sup>

### **COMMUNITY OWNERSHIP**

Similar to worker ownership, community ownership can offer the communities impacted by a company with a path to build wealth and to constructively contribute to solutions that support stability and development of the area. It can help community members in building agency and voice in society, advancing civic engagement that supports stable democracies, economies, and therefore markets.

Community ownership offers ways to simultaneously align community interests with those of management and investors, as well as to integrate a community's voices into investments. As owners, communities are empowered to participate in decision-making that will benefit their local ecosystem and holistically integrate new projects and investments in the area. Some of the most effective community ownership models support local job creation, safe and affordable housing, agreements to locally procure certain goods and services, periodic payments, and ongoing governance and engagement tools, such as board representation, community liaisons and councils, comment boxes, and grievance mechanisms. With local knowledge and lived experience in a community, residents have strong insights and incentives to protect local assets and contribute to their success.<sup>196</sup>

When communities welcome, for example, an infrastructure or development project, they take significant risks in terms of land commitments, access to ecosystem services, health and safety, and other factors that pertain to their long-term well-being. Equity ownership can provide an important way to compensate communities for the risk that they take and value that they create throughout the life of a project. As with workers, sharing ownership with the local communities that host a project results in a stronger alignment of incentives.

#### The Wataynikaneyap Transmission Project delivers benefits to all

Wataynikaneyap Power LP (Watay) is a licensed transmission company in Canada, with 51% of the company equally owned by 24 First Nations communities and 49% owned by a subsidiary of Fortis Inc. and other private investors.<sup>197</sup> The First Nations communities have the option to increase their ownership and control to 100% 25 years after the operational date for the

transmission line. This project demonstrates how the public equity investors of a company such as Fortis can engage with their portfolio companies to pursue similar transactions.

The project was established to connect remote First Nations communities as well as surrounding areas to the electrical grid, thereby reducing the region's and First Nations' reliance on diesel generation. In 2016, Ontario officially selected Wataynikaneyap as the transmitter to undertake the project.<sup>198</sup> The project has received widespread support and government funding.<sup>199</sup>

Community engagement for the project was led by the First Nations involved, and while not all 24 First Nations will benefit from the transmission line's connectivity, neighboring communities will still benefit from shared ownership in the company. The project, Fortis notes, is benefiting greatly from community participation, including local community knowledge and employment that has supported the project's outcomes in terms of routing, project design, and construction.

The proposed transmission line to these communities is estimated to save US\$1 billion from reduced diesel dependency, with the cost of diesel generation for a subset of First Nations communities estimated at around US\$43 million per year and growing.<sup>200</sup> The project will prevent 6.6 million tons of greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions over 40 years through the replacement of diesel fuel.<sup>201</sup> It is also estimated that it will create 769 jobs during construction and nearly US\$900 million in social value,<sup>202</sup> as well as a steady stream of revenue from providing electricity to the communities.<sup>203</sup>

The US\$1.5 billion Cascade Power project in Alberta is another example of a community ownership model benefiting First Nations which also involves institutional investment.<sup>204</sup>

Community ownership can also include projects structured with minor percentages of community ownership – often as settlements for past disputes or as a part of broader corporate social responsibility programming (i.e. as part of impact benefit agreements (IBA)).<sup>205</sup> Often in such arrangements, particularly given the minority position of community owners, equity ownership does not include influence over the project or company that would be notably different than what is offered through FPIC and traditional IBA processes. Ownership can also be negotiated to be held by a specific entity managed or governed by the community, such as a trust. In other cases – particularly with state-owned or managed enterprises – shares in the entity can be publicly listed for citizens to buy or can even be distributed to citizens.<sup>206</sup> Governance and influence over a community project or company is typically commensurate with the percentage of equity ownership.<sup>207</sup>

Increasingly, impact investors are identifying opportunities to finance projects led by and mostly owned by Indigenous peoples. Partnerships with Indigenous peoples who have invested their own capital for equity ownership in a company or project, alongside a private developer or public utility, are sometimes financed in part through development loans, public grants, or subsidies, demonstrating the power of blended finance.

#### Navajo Power used blended finance<sup>208</sup> to serve Indigenous Peoples

The launch of Navajo Power,<sup>209</sup> a majority-Indigenous-owned public benefit corporation, has raised nearly US\$10 million from impact investors to further catalyze approximately US\$3 billion of clean energy infrastructure investments into Indigenous communities by 2030. Navajo Power is currently developing several projects and has committed to invest at least 80% of its profits in new projects within these communities.<sup>210</sup> Moreover, the communities where projects are built become shareholders of Navajo Power through a "Turquoise Share," representing 10% of the company's ownership, with the opportunity to benefit from dividend distributions.<sup>211</sup>

Navajo Power's financing includes an anchor US\$3 million program-related investment by the W.K. Kellogg Foundation, which took on equity risk but structured the deal as flexible debt in

order for Navajo Power to retain Native ownership of the company. This structure also advances the company's mission of maximizing economic benefits for partner communities.<sup>212</sup> While catalyzed through flexible capital that was not subject to commercial risk-adjusted returns, as Navajo Power grows it may be well-positioned to offer attractive financing opportunities for larger institutional investors with mandates requiring risk-adjusted returns. The concept of blending these forms of capital is referred to as "blended finance."

Communities and investors are beginning to explore opportunities to build stronger partnerships through shared equity ownership in other assets besides infrastructure. In the U.S., there are increasing examples of real estate development featuring community ownership, though fewer examples with institutional investor participation. For example, Los Angeles Community Ownership Real Estate (LA CORE) was founded by several local organizations to bring commercial real estate under the community stewardship of local nonprofits to best serve local residents. LA CORE has acquired at least five commercial properties with 19 leasable units, for a total of US\$10 million, US\$3 million of which was financed with New Market Tax Credit equity provided by JP Morgan Chase.<sup>213</sup>

As community ownership grows in popularity, there has been interest in seeing how these models can apply to platforms such as Facebook, Airbnb, Uber, and Lyft, where users, renters, or drivers participate in the ownership of the platform. Such approaches have strong potential for positive impact, though they are still in nascent stages of development and not yet accessible to institutional investors. New policy interventions can help incentivize and break down barriers that might otherwise prevent their development.<sup>214</sup>

#### The case of REI offers valuable lessons for big companies

Recreational Equipment, Inc. (REI) is the largest U.S. consumer cooperative, with US\$3.7bn in revenue in 2021. For a one-time fee of US\$30, members receive a 10% dividend for life on purchases of full-priced items, along with other benefits.<sup>215</sup> In 2021, the company distributed US\$234 million in member rewards.<sup>216</sup> With membership, a customer becomes a partial owner of the REI Co-op. As stated by former CEO Dennis Madsen, "...when customers are owners, their interest is not solely about earnings. They're interested in seeing good products and prices at their stores."<sup>217</sup> As well as receiving an annual dividend, members are also able to vote for the board of directors.<sup>218</sup>

In the last few years, REI workers at two of its largest retail stores have been working to unionize, an effort that has not necessarily been welcomed by REI managers.<sup>219</sup> While a given stakeholder mechanism, like community ownership, may benefit and give voice to one stakeholder of the company, it does not guarantee voice or benefits for other stakeholders – in this case, workers. As such, investors should remain mindful of the needs of all stakeholders and of mechanisms that allow for balanced representation across key stakeholder groups.

There are multiple paths for institutional investors to engage with and benefit from these models, from investments through public equities (like the Watay transaction), to private equity or private debt (like the Navajo Power transaction, which also leveraged catalytic capital). In terms of accessibility, there may also be opportunities for smaller projects to be aggregated into larger financing packages, for example by asset managers or holding companies.

Community ownership does not guarantee community voice and governance control or influence. While wealth benefits from equity ownership can build community and worker voice more broadly across society, the commensurate structures of corporate governance – and other levers of stakeholder input including FPIC – are needed alongside ownership to support the strong communication and cooperation essential in any partnership. Best practices are emerging and evolving, and strong models of community ownership provide an important platform for communities to engage with and benefit from corporate projects and operations that directly impact them. Still, it is critical not to view community ownership as a replacement for good regulatory processes from governments, inclusive community engagement processes from companies, and rights-based approaches to interactions with Indigenous Peoples and other marginalized populations. Instead, community ownership should be seen as one important mechanism of stakeholder engagement and input, to be used in concert with other mechanisms such as freedom of association and collective bargaining, grievance mechanisms, HRDD, FPIC, and others.

# GOVERNMENT OVERSIGHT IS ESSENTIAL TO ECONOMIC STABILITY

Over the past several decades, the private sector has generally advocated against government reach and oversight, arguing that regulatory efforts hinder profits. However, many are recognizing that increased government oversight can be beneficial to long-term investors, helping them hedge against financial risks and compete in the market on a level playing field. For example, as a result of weak regulation and a lack of private sector accountability (particularly in some financial sectors), the 2008 financial panic and ensuing 2009 global financial crisis led to the destruction of US\$20 trillion in financial assets held by U.S. households.<sup>220</sup>

Importantly, governments can enforce transparency and act as a check against corporate fraud and wrongdoing, all of which have an impact on financial value. As the world faces increased threats of climate risk, biodiversity loss, and inequality, policy and regulation help private market actors solve collective action problems that otherwise result in a "prisoner's dilemma." By using various tools – regulation, taxation, and enforcement – government oversight, when effectively conducted, can support positive long-term outcomes for a company's stakeholders, including its investors.

### **REGULATION AND ENFORCEMENT**

A well-functioning and robust regulatory regime is indispensable to the proper functioning of any economy.<sup>221</sup> Investors are likely to experience increased gains from regulation in the following ways:

- 1. Regulations can help ensure greater transparency from companies and investors about their business conduct, minimizing the risk that investors are harmed because of unethical practices by other private sector entities, which can be detrimental to a company's or portfolio's long-term potential to create value.
- 2. Regulations can ensure that no one company or investor, or group of companies or investors, has an unfair advantage, especially in sectors where market concentration is high and where dominant players make it extremely challenging for new and innovative participants to enter the sector.
- 3. Regulations can result in standardization, comparability, reliability, and consistency of data, making it more possible for investors to assess and evaluate the impacts, risks, and opportunities across their portfolios.
- 4. The benefits of government regulation can enable investors and companies to act responsibly without fear of losing a competitive edge.

Improved policies that ensure protection and benefits for stakeholders such as women can benefit investors

Women and girls undertake more than three-quarters of unpaid care work in the world and make up two-thirds of the paid care workforce.<sup>222</sup> On average globally, a woman will work four more years in her lifetime than a man because of her unpaid care responsibilities.<sup>223</sup>

During the pandemic, as schools shuttered, women resigned from the workforce in large numbers to tend to care responsibilities at home. In the U.S., while both parents took on more childcare responsibility, working mothers were more likely to disproportionately cut down their working hours than working men.<sup>224</sup> The high cost of childcare resulted in many working

mothers decreasing hours or leaving the workforce entirely.<sup>225</sup> At the peak of COVID-19, economists believed that the economy may have been prevented from growing by US\$30 trillion due to women leaving the workforce.<sup>226</sup>

Caregiving responsibilities predominantly fall on women and restrict their ability to participate in the workplace, <sup>227</sup> while childcare costs continue to keep many of these women from reentering the workforce. <sup>228</sup> The U.S. lacks federal policies to support unpaid and underpaid care workers and to meet the needs of working families, caregivers, and care workers. <sup>229</sup> The U.S. economy will lose US\$290 million per year in GDP by 2030 and beyond if the number of paid caregivers does not increase. <sup>230</sup>

Government action to compel investment in childcare, paid leave, and pay equity would ease the burden on women, increasing the talent pool and providing a path for many to return to work, which would be beneficial for companies, investors, and the economy as a whole.

The efforts of some private sector entities to influence public policy and regulations to serve their own interests – particularly through lobbying, political spending, and other political activities – limit and undermine the ability of stakeholders to hold companies to account. It can also lead to disenfranchisement of Americans who see that individual citizens' influence in societal decision-making is overshadowed by large companies and investors. Weakened regulations have resulted in environmental damage, increased climate risk, exacerbated discrimination and inequality in the workplace, market concentration and the rise of monopolies and oligopolies, poor working standards, aggressive tax avoidance, and increased data privacy concerns. Investor support to advocate for public policy that will regulate private sector lobbying and political spending is critical.

For corporate and investor agents who want to act responsibly, codified regulations and corresponding sanctions represent an important assurance mechanism. They lessen the risks that a business will become uncompetitive if it lives up to certain standards, insofar as other companies cannot undercut it by taking shortcuts or externalizing costs. The other side of this point is that widespread irresponsibility and frequent misconduct can trap all parties.<sup>231</sup>

### Tools to enhance transparency, oversight, and accountability are needed to tackle corporate concentration

Most of the literature on shifting to a more accountable form of capitalism is focused on what is happening within firms, but it is essential to look also at what is happening between firms. Today, monopolies are characteristic of many industries in the U.S.<sup>232</sup> Corporate concentration through mergers and acquisitions often allows dominant corporations or monopolies to increase their market power, with many ultimately abusing their dominance by engaging in a wide range of anticompetitive market conduct to benefit their bottom line.<sup>233</sup> According to a 2022 report from the American Economic Liberties Project, such concentration of power can result in "higher prices for consumers, lower wages, less business dynamism and lower startup rates, less innovation, lower growth, rising inequality, the hollowing out of rural areas... fragile supply chains, environmental damage, political capture, risks to national security, and the subversion of democracy (among others)."<sup>234</sup> Such dynamics pose risks to diversified investors' portfolios.

In the U.S., the Federal Trade Commission Act,<sup>235</sup> the Sherman Act,<sup>236</sup> and the Clayton Act<sup>237</sup> are designed to address anti-competitive behavior and prevent concentrated markets. However, over the past several decades, agencies have been slow to stop the increasing number of mergers and acquisitions that have led to higher levels of corporate concentration. As such, it would behoove investors to support legislation that prohibits corporate concentration. Investors may also consider how their own capital allocation may contribute to monopoly-like dynamics and the system or portfolio-level financial benefits of "deconsolidating" capital flows to reach smaller fund managers and companies. For public pension funds, resourcing this diversification strategy may require additional funding approved by local legislatures.

Other meaningful government interventions that investors can support include creating a cost for carbon, ensuring responsible taxation, instituting penalties for poor labor and environmental practices, mandating minimum wages that reflect the cost of living, and instituting legal liability for corporate abuse.

For regulations to be effective, the government must also exercise enforcement. This can include a range of civil, criminal, and regulatory actions to protect against private sector wrongdoing. Enforcement can protect the bulk of investors from financial burdens should some companies or investors engage in illegal or unethical business conduct. Enforcement encourages better business behavior and reduces the frequency of excessive risk-taking. It is in investors' financial interests to support stringent enforcement actions.

### TAXATION

Tax avoidance and profit shifting among multinational corporations and investors have resulted in lower tax revenues for countries across the globe.<sup>238</sup> Because tax avoidance starves government of the resources needed to provide critical services and infrastructure on which businesses and investors rely, it can have wide-ranging and systemic impacts on society.<sup>239</sup> This jeopardizes the long-term performance of investments, causing macroeconomic distortions with subsequent portfolio and system-level risks.<sup>240</sup>

Tax avoidance takes place at a large scale, with tax structures being manipulated across not only companies, but also investment vehicles and by asset managers themselves. One estimate suggests that corporate profit shifting results in government revenue losses of between US\$70 billion and US\$100 billion for the U.S. government and US\$312 billion globally each year.<sup>241</sup> In 2019, corporations allegedly shifted nearly US\$1 trillion in profits outside their home countries to tax havens, resulting in global corporate tax revenue loss of 10%.<sup>242</sup> In 2018, profit shifting across 79 countries cost these countries revenue on average 1% of GDP.<sup>243</sup>

Increased transparency – for example through corporate and investor public disclosure – is essential. Many countries are trying to curb aggressive tax avoidance practices.<sup>244</sup> Country-by-country data would help investors assess exposure to increased tax enforcement, the potential for changes in tax legislation, and the geopolitical risks linked to companies' exposure to international markets. Additional transparency could help investors understand which of their investees to engage, and how. For example, some engagements may be with corporate managers, while others may be with asset managers about their own firms' structures. With improved information about the relationships between tax avoidance and financial risks, asset owners and allocators can also be equipped with the incentives and tools needed to reflect and improve upon their own internal practices.

# CONCLUSION

Many of the examples and case studies presented in this paper clearly show that investors benefit substantially from a model of governance where diverse stakeholders share power and influence to hold companies accountable and share wealth more equitably.

Despite the good intentions of many in the institutional investment community, they often operate at a distance from most of the stakeholders – in particular, workers, communities, and customers – affected by their investments. Given the large size of financial institutions, it is not feasible for them to exhaustively monitor the activities of hundreds of businesses in their portfolios. Moreover, the governance and incentive structures of most institutions can lead investors to represent their own short-term interests, which can actually be detrimental to their diversified portfolios in the long run, as well as to other stakeholders. Even when traditional corporate governance tools are used to hold companies accountable, they often lack the ability to yield desired results. The mechanisms presented in this discussion paper begin to outline how, in addition to supporting responsible policy and regulation, investors can work with diverse stakeholders to build a more inclusive, stable economy through:

- Grievance mechanisms
- Freedom of association and collective bargaining
- Human rights due diligence
- Free, prior, and informed consent
- Workers on boards
- Worker ownership
- Community ownership

With each of these approaches offering unique corporate forms and approaches, this paper does not advocate for one mechanism over another, although it does emphasize that grievance mechanisms, freedom of association and collective bargaining, HRDD, FPIC, and support of effective policy and regulation are core baseline practices, while workers on boards, worker ownership, and community ownership models are important innovations that can bring baseline practices even closer to constructive models of stakeholder capitalism. Ideally, a given company will use an array of these mechanisms, the application of which will depend on the context and the unique opportunities, characteristics, and challenges that the business must navigate.

Importantly, the role of government in implementing supporting policy and regulation will be critical in the creation of an enabling environment for an inclusive accountable capitalism.

This list of potential interventions is not exhaustive. There are many others and variations, such as works councils and steward ownership models, that are beyond the scope of this paper and should be considered for further exploration.

Ultimately, this discussion paper is designed to catalyze stronger investor interest in these solutions. Further work will be needed to engage with investors and their advisors to improve pathways, technical support, and capacity building for wider implementation and uptake. As next steps, the authors intend to convene investor roundtables for these purposes throughout 2024 and invite you to join us.

## **ENDNOTES**

- <sup>1</sup> R. Riddell, N. Ahmed, A. Maitland, M. Lawson and Anjela Taneja. (14 January 2024). *Inequality, Inc.: How corporate power divides our world and the need for a new era of public action*. 0xfam. Accessed on February 20, 2024. https://www.oxfamamerica.org/explore/research-publications/inequality-inc/
- <sup>2</sup> R. Geldard and S. Ellerbeck. [11 September 2023]. How much progress is being made on the UN's Sustainable Development Goals? World Economic Forum. Accessed on February 20, 2024. <u>https://www.weforum.org/agenda/2023/09/unsustainable-development-goals-progress-report/</u>
- <sup>3</sup> The Impact Management Platform. (June 2023). *The imperative for impact management: Clarifying the relationship between impacts, system-side risk and materiality.* Accessed on 10 September 2023. https://impactmanagementplatform.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/06/The-Imperative-for-Impact-Management.pdf
- <sup>4</sup> U.S. Department of the Treasury. (August 2023). Labor unions and the middle class. Accessed on December 14, 2023. <u>https://home.treasury.gov/system/files/136/Labor-Unions-And-The-Middle-Class.pdf</u>
- <sup>5</sup> H. Abell. (May 2020). *The Case for Employee Ownership*. Project Equity. Accessed 26 November 2023. <u>https://project-equity.org/publication/case-for-employee-ownership/</u>

6 Ibid.

<sup>7</sup> A. Feldman and C. Andre. (September 2023). From Fragmentation to Integration: Embedding Social Issues in Sustainable Finance. United Nations Development Programme. Accessed on December 14, 2023. <u>https://www.undp.org/publications/fragmentation-integration-embedding-social-issues-sustainable-finance-0</u>; D. Rothenberg, R. Chappe, and A. Feldman. (6 April 2021). ESG 2.0: Measuring & Managing Investor Risks Beyond the Enterprise-level. Accessed on 14 December 2023. https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=3820316

<sup>8</sup> World Inequality Lab. (2021). World Inequality Report 2022. Accessed 2 August 2023. <u>https://wir2022.wid.world/</u>

- <sup>9</sup> Food and Agricultural Organisation. (2022). The State of Food Security and Nutrition in the World. FAO. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.fao.org/publications/home/fao-flagship-publications/the-state-of-food-security-and-nutritionin-the-world/en; US Bureau of Labor Statistics. (13 February 2023). More ways to look at labor and inflation. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.bls.gov/blog/2023/more-ways-to-look-at-wages-and-inflation.htm; P. Inman. (14 March 2023). UK pay growth slowdown adds to inflation squeeze on households. The Guardian. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.theguardian.com/business/2023/mar/14/uk-wage-growth-inflation-employment-ons
- <sup>10</sup> D. Erdenesanaa. [25 July 2023]. Some July heat: 'virtually impossible' without climate change, analysis finds. The New York Times. Accessed 2 August 2023. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2023/07/25/climate/us-europe-heat-waves-climatechange.html;</u> C. Fieseler. [18 January 2023]. Study detects climate migration away from Atlantic Ocean. Poor are left behind. The Post and Courier. Accessed 2 August 2023. <u>https://www.postandcourier.com/environment/study-detectsus-climate-migration-away-from-atlantic-ocean-poor-are-left-behind/article\_ff8006f4-9677-11ed-8abb-<u>8fca00ab8b52.html;</u> M. Krishnan. [19 April 2023]. India: migration from climate change getting worse. DW. Accessed 2 August 2023. <u>https://www.dw.com/en/india-migration-from-climate-change-getting-worse/a-65369043;</u> J. Watson. [28 July 2022]. Climate change is already fueling global migration. The world isn't ready to meet people's changing needs, experts say. PBS. Accessed 2 August 2023. <u>https://www.pbs.org/newshour/world/climate-change-is-already-fuelingglobal-migration-the-world-isnt-ready-to-meet-peoples-needs-experts-say;</u> M. Backman. [31 August 2022]. What are climate migrants and where are they moving? U.S. News & World Report. Accessed 3 August 2023. <u>https://realestate.usnews.com/real-estate/articles/what-are-climate-migrants-and-where-are-they-moving;</u> E. Bush. [28 January 2023]. Scorching heat and Canada's wildfires could be tied to 'wavy, block' jet stream. NBC News. Accessed 3 August 2023. <u>https://www.nbcnews.com/science/environment/scorching-heat-canada-wildfires-tiedwavy-blocky-jet-stream-rcna91409;</u> J. DePillis. [3 July 2023]. Canada offers lessons in the economic toll of climate change. The New York Times. Accessed 3 August 2023.</u>

<u>https://www.nytimes.com/2023/07/03/business/economy/canada-wildfires-economy.html</u>; J. Vazquez-Juarbe. (25 July 2023). *Climate change contributes to frequent flash floods, meteorologists say. ABC15 News*. Accessed 3 August 2023. <u>https://wpde.com/news/local/meteorologists-say-climate-change-is-leading-to-frequent-flash-floods-global-warming-rain-precipitation-weather-ed-piotrowski-thats-what-said</u>

- <sup>11</sup> American Economic Liberties Project. https://www.economicliberties.us. Accessed 3 August 2023; The Globe and Mail. (10 July 2023). *How Ottawa can level a tilted field for small businesses*. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.theglobeandmail.com/opinion/editorials/article-how-ottawa-can-level-a-tilted-field-for-small-businesses/#comments; 0ECD (2021), *The Future of Corporate Governance in Capital Markets Following the COVID-19 Crisis*, Corporate Governance, 0ECD Publishing, Paris, https://doi.org/10.1787/efb2013c-en.
- <sup>12</sup> American Economic Liberties Project. (n.d.). Ledger of Harms. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.economicliberties.us/problem; American Economic Liberties Project. (26 May 2022). KCRW – To the Point: Baby Formula Crisis Reveals Dangers of Too Little Competition in the US Economy. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.economicliberties.us/media/kcrw-to-the-point-baby-formula-crisis-reveals-dangers-of-too-littlecompetition-in-us-economy; S. Naeem. (20 June 2023). Revitalizing Bank Merger Enforcement to Restore Competition and Fairness in Banking. American Economic Liberties Project. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.economicliberties.us/our-work/revitalizing-bank-merger-enforcement-to-restore-competition-andfairness-in-banking

- <sup>13</sup> D. Rothenberg, R. Chappe, and A. Feldman. (2021). *ESG 2.0: Measuring and Managing Investor Risks Beyond the Enterprise-level*. The Predistribution Initiative. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://papers.csrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=3820316; American Economic Liberties Project. (n.d.). *Ledger of Harms*, op. cit.
- <sup>14</sup> A. Ahmed N. Dabi, M. Lawson, M. Lowthers, A. Marriott, and L. Mugehera. (2022). *Inequality Kills: The Unparalleled Action Needed to Combat Unprecedented Inequality in the Wake of COVID-19.* Oxfam. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://policy-practice.oxfam.org/resources/inequality-kills-the-unparalleled-action-needed-to-combat-unprecedented-inequal-621341; C. Collins. (24 August 2021). *U.S. billionaires got 62 percent richer during pandemic. They're now up \$1.8 trillion.* Institute for Policy Studies. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://ips-dc.org/u-s-billionaires-62-percent-richer-during-pandemic; T. Luhby. (23 May 2022). *A new billionaire has been minted nearly every day during the pandemic. CNN.* Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.cnn.com/2022/05/22/economy/billionaires-poverty-oxfam-davos/index.html; R. Pickert. (25 August 2022). *US corporate profits soar with margins at widest since 1950. Bloomberg.* Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.sloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-08-25/us-corporate-profits-soar-taking-margins-to-widest-since-1950; T.J. Smith and J. Rennison. (30 May 2023). *Companies push prices higher, protecting profits but adding to inflation. The New York Times.* Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.nytimes.com/2023/05/30/business/economy/inflation-companies-profits-higher-prices.html
- <sup>15</sup> A. Batish. (3 May 2023). Equilar 100L: The Highest Paid U.S. CEOs. Equilar. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.equilar.com/reports/99-highest-paid-ceos-2023-equilar-100.html; J. Pivens and J. Kandra. (4 October 2022). CEO Pay Has Skyrocketed 1, 460% Since 1978. Economic Policy Institute. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.epi.org/publication/ceo-pay-in-2021
- <sup>16</sup> R. Frank. (18 October 2021). The wealthiest 10% of Americans own a record 89% of all U.S. stocks. CNBC. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.cnbc.com/2021/10/18/the-wealthiest-10percent-of-americans-own-a-record-89percent-of-all-us-stocks.html; J. Caporal. (25 July 2023). How many Americans own stock? About 158 million but the wealthiest 1% own more than half. The Motley Fool. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.fool.com/research/how-many-americans-own-stock

<sup>17</sup> World Inequality Lab. (2021). *World Inequality Report 2022*, op. cit.

<sup>18</sup> R.C. Sampson and Y. Shi. (2020). 'Are U.S. Firms Becoming More Short-term Oriented? Evidence of Shifting Firm Time Horizons from Implied Discount Rates, 1980–2013'. *Strategic Management Journal*, 44(1), 231–63. https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/smj.3158; The Conference Board. (2015). *Is Short-term Behavior Compromising the Future Prosperity of Business*? Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.wlrk.com/docs/IsShortTermBehaviorJeopardizingTheFutureProsperityOfBusiness\_CEOStrategicImplication s.pdf; J. Samuelson. (16 March 2022). *The impact of shareholder primacy: What it means to put the stock price first*. Aspen Institute. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.aspeninstitute.org/of-interest/the-impact-of-shareholder-primacy-what-it-means-to-put-the-stock-price-first-2

<sup>19</sup> World Economic Forum. (11 January 2023). *Global Risks Report 2023*. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.weforum.org/reports/global-risks-report-2023; M. Fitzgerald. (11 October 2022). *Trust in the federal government falls below a majority for the first time. U.S. News & World Report*. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.usnews.com/news/national-news/articles/2022-10-11/trust-in-the-federal-government-falls-belowa-majority-for-the-first-time; Pew Research Center. (6 June 2022). *Americans' views of government: decades of distrust, enduring support for its role*. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.pewresearch.org/politics/2022/06/06/americansviews-of-government-decades-of-distrust-enduring-support-for-its-role; D. Montanaro. (3 May 2023). *There's a toxic brew of mistrust towards U.S. institutions. It's got real consequences. NPR*. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.npr.org/2023/05/03/1173382045/americans-arent-thrilled-with-the-government-the-supreme-courtis-just-one-examp; C. Dunst. (31 January 2023). *To regain public trust governments need to work with the only institution people believe in - the private sector. Fortune*. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://fortune.com/2023/01/31/governments-private-sector-democracy-trust-crisis-charles-dunst; S. Berman. (2021). 'The Causes of Populism in the West'. *Annual Review of Political Science*, 24(1), 71–88.

- <sup>20</sup> These investors include pension funds, sovereign wealth funds, insurance companies, endowments, family offices, and high-net worth individuals.
- <sup>21</sup> J. Lukomnik and J.P. Hawley. (2021). *Moving Beyond Modern Portfolio Theory*. London: Routledge.

22 Ibid.

<sup>23</sup> Ibid.

- <sup>24</sup> K.L. Johnson, S.N. Gary, and T.R. Reeves. (2022). *Proposed US Department of Labor Rules on ESG Ignore Duty of Materiality*. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=4023660
- <sup>25</sup> R.G. Eccles and B. Mirchandani. (15 February 2022). We need universal ESG accounting standards. Harvard Business Review. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://hbr.org/2022/02/we-need-universal-esg-accounting-standards
- <sup>26</sup> Impact Management Platform. (2023). The Imperative for Impact Management. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://impactmanagementplatform.org/imperative-for-impact-management; R.G. Eccles. (17 January 2020). Dynamic materiality and core materiality: A primer for companies and investors. Forbes. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.forbes.com/sites/bobeccles/2020/01/17/dynamic-materiality-and-core-materiality-a-primer-forcompanies-and-investors/?sh=23706cbf2e6a
- <sup>27</sup> A stakeholder is someone who has an interest in a company and can either affect or be affected by the company's business. Key stakeholders can include customers, suppliers, employees, government, shareholders, and local

communities. In this paper, we use stakeholders to refer to workers, consumers, suppliers, other market actors such as small businesses, rightsholders, Indigenous People, and affected communities, in addition to the asset owners' own beneficiaries.

- <sup>28</sup> According to the Right to Education Initiative, "Rights holders are individuals or social groups that have particular entitlements in relation to specific duty-bearers. In general terms, all human beings are rights-holders under the Universal Declaration of Human Rights. In particular contexts, there are often specific social groups whose human rights are not fully realized, respected or protected ... these groups tend to include women and girls, ethnic minorities, Indigenous Peoples, and migrants and youth" (Right to Education Initiative. (n.d.). *Glossary: Rights-holders*. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.right-to-education.org/monitoring/content/glossary-rights-holders). Gender-diverse people are, in many contexts, as the UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights states, at greater risk than other groups, thus the importance of addressing intersectional discrimination or the risk of people who do not conform to cis-heteropatriarchal norms and the impact that existing structures have on them (UN Office of the High Commissioner for Human Rights. (n.d.). *Gender Lens to the UNOPs*. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.ohchr.org/en/special-procedures/wg-business/gender-lens-ungps).
- <sup>29</sup> For instance, see Council of Institutional Investors. (19 August 2019). Council of Institutional Investors responds to business roundtable statement on corporate purpose. Press release. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.cii.org/aug19\_brt\_response. In 2020, five resolutions asking companies (Bank of America, BlackRock, Citigroup, Goldman Sachs, and McKesson Corporation) to provide a report on and/or outline their plans to implement the Statement of Purpose of a Corporation received less than 10% support: it appears that all the large U.S. public pension funds voted against the proposals at these companies.
- <sup>30</sup> American Federation of Teachers. (2021). *Lifting the Curtain on Private Equity*. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.aft.org/lifting-curtain-private-equity
- <sup>31</sup> C. Simpson, K. Rathu, and S. Kishan. (10 December 2021). *The ESG mirage. Bloomberg.* Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.bloomberg.com/graphics/2021-what-is-esg-investing-msci-ratings-focus-on-corporate-bottomline/?sref=m0GiuNeU; Department for Work and Pensions. (15 July 2022). *New Taskforce to Support Pension Scheme Engagement with Social Factors in ESG Investing.* Government of United Kingdom. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.gov.uk/government/news/new-taskforce-to-support-pension-scheme-engagement-with-socialfactors-in-esg-investing; J. Saul. (2022, February 22). *Fixing the S in ESG: How to move from net zero to net impact. Stanford Social Innovation Review.* Accessed 3 August 2023. https://ssir.org/articles/entry/fixing\_the\_s\_in\_esg; Council of Institutional Investors. (2017). *Re: Human Capital Management (HCM) Disclosures Rulemaking Petition, File 4-711 –7/06/2017.* Accessed 3 August 2023. www.cii.org/files/issues\_and\_advocacy/correspondence/2017/10-6-17%20Cll%20letter%20to%20SEC%20on%20HCM.pdf
- <sup>32</sup> R.G. Eccles. (17 January 2020). *Dynamic materiality and core materiality*, op. cit.
- <sup>33</sup> World Economic Forum. (11 January 2023). *Global Risks Report 2023*. Accessed on 31 August 2023. https://www.weforum.org/reports/global-risks-report-2023/; M. Brie, G. Ferri, and L. Gambacorta. November 2018). *Financial Structure and Income Inequality*. BIS Working Papers No. 756. Bank for International Settlements. Accessed on 31 August 2023. <u>https://www.bis.org/publ/work756.pdf</u> and I. Cairo and J. Sim. (August 2020). *Market Power, Inequality, and Financial Instability*. Finance and Economic Discussion Series. Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System. Accessed on 31 August 2023. <u>https://doi.org/10.17016/FEDS.2020.057</u>
- <sup>34</sup> E. Dimson, O. Karakaş, and X. Li. (2023). *Coordinated Engagements*. Finance Working Paper No. 721/2021. European Corporate Governance Institute. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://ssrn.com/abstract=3209072; T. Barko, M. Cremers, and L. Renneboog. (2022). 'Shareholder Engagement on Environmental, Social, and Governance Performance'. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 180, 777–812; Federal Reserve. (n.d.). *Distributional Financial Accounts, Distribution of Household Wealth in the U.S. since 1989*. Accessed 3 August 2023.

https://www.federalreserve.gov/releases/z1/dataviz/dfa/distribute/chart; C. Sanchez Cumming. (27 July 2022). *A Primer on Monopsony Power: Its Causes, Consequences, and Implications for U.S. Workers and Economic Growth.* Washington Center for Equitable Growth. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://equitablegrowth.org/a-primer-on-monopsony-power-its-causes-consequences-and-implications-for-u-s-workers-and-economic-growth; The World Bank. (23 October 2019). *Yes, Global poverty has fallen. No, we shouldn't be complacent.* Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.worldbank.org/en/news/feature/2019/10/23/yes-global-inequality-has-fallen-no-we-shouldnt-be-complacent; M. Garland, J. Conovitz. and Y. Narita. (2020). *NYC Comptroller's Boardroom Accountability 3.0 Results.* Harvard Law School Forum on Corporate Governance. Accessed 3 August 2023.

https://corpgov.law.harvard.edu/2020/06/24/nyc-comptrollers-boardroom-accountability-3-0-results; Climate Action 100+. https://www.climateaction100.org. Accessed 3 August 2023. Climate Action 100+. [2022]. *2021 Year in Review: A Progress Update*. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.climateaction100.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/03/Climate-Action-100-2021-Progress-Update-Final.pdf

- <sup>35</sup> J. Green and S. Kishan. [9 June 2023]. Support for ESG shareholder proposals plummets amid GOP backlash. Bloomberg. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-06-09/support-for-esg-shareholderproposals-plummets-amid-gop-backlash
- <sup>36</sup> Principles for Responsible Investment. (1 March 2023). Are Corporate Boards Responding to Successful Shareholder ESG Proposals? Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.unpri.org/active-ownership-20/are-corporate-boards-respondingto-successful-shareholder-esg-proposals/11160.article
- <sup>37</sup> R.A.G. Monks and N. Minow. (2011). *Corporate Governance*, 5th Edition. Chichester: John Wiley & Sons.
- <sup>38</sup> J.F. Houston, C. Lin, and W. Xie. (2018). 'Shareholder Protection and the Cost of Capital'. *Journal of Law and Economics*, 61(4), 677–710. Universal demand laws impose a "universal demand requirement" to every derivative lawsuit requiring the plaintiff shareholder to first make a demand on the board of directors to take corrective actions before proceeding

with litigation. Directors are usually defendants in these suits, making it less likely that they would want to proceed with litigation.

- <sup>39</sup> A shareholder (stockholder) derivative suit is brought by a shareholder or a group of shareholders on behalf of the corporation against the corporation's directors, officers, or other third parties who breach their duties. A shareholder can only sue when the corporation has a valid cause of action but has refused to use it, and the damage awards of the suit come to the corporation instead of the shareholder.
- <sup>40</sup> If a jurisdiction has a strong judicial framework that is easily accessible, stakeholders may choose to seek legal recourse. However, in many cases, and even in jurisdictions with strong judicial frameworks, such mechanisms might not always be available, accessible, appropriate, or the desired course of action. In such cases, non-judicial and voluntary grievance mechanisms – if robust – can function as both a supplement to formal judicial grievance mechanisms, a means to remedy a rights violation, and a way to alert the company or investor to issues.
- <sup>41</sup> United Nations. (2011). Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights: Implementing the United Nations 'Protect, Respect and Remedy 'Framework. Accessed 7 August 2023. https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/documents/publications/guidingprinciplesbusinesshr\_en.pdf
- <sup>42</sup> See AIM Progress. (27 April 2022). The road to an effective grievance mechanism: launching the AIM-Progress Grievance Mechanisms Maturity Framework & Guidance 1.0. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.aim-progress.com/-33
- <sup>43</sup> The Fair Labor Association is an international network that promotes adherence to the highest international labor standards. Its members include companies, universities and colleges, and civil society organizations. When companies and universities or colleges sign up to become members, they must also commit to implement its Code of Conduct, which applies to company supply chains. See Fair Labor Association (FLA). (2020). *Workplace Code of Conduct and Compliance Benchmarks*. Accessed 3 August 2023.

https://www.fairlabor.org/app/uploads/2022/04/fla\_workplace\_compliance\_benchmarks\_rev\_10.2020.pdf; FLA. (n.d.). *Third Party Complaints*. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.fairlabor.org/accountability/fair-labor-investigations/tpc; FLA. (n.d.) *Participating Companies*. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.fairlabor.org/members/companies

- <sup>44</sup> See ANZ. (n.d.). Respecting Human Rights: Human Rights Grievance Mechanism. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.anz.com.au/about-us/esg/fair-responsible-banking/human-rights
- <sup>45</sup> OECD. (2023). *OECD Guidelines for Multinational Enterprises on Responsible Business Conduct*. Accessed 7 August 2023. https://mneguidelines.oecd.org/mneguidelines
- <sup>46</sup> R. Saundry and P. Urwin. (2021). *Estimating the Costs of Workplace Conflict*. Advisory, Conciliation and Arbitration Service. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.acas.org.uk/estimating-the-costs-of-workplace-conflict-report
- <sup>47</sup> CPP. (2008). Workplace Conflict and How Businesses can Harness it to Thrive. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://img.en25.com/Web/CPP/Conflict\_report.pdf
- <sup>48</sup> T. Menon and L. Thompson. (23 August 2016). *Putting a price on people problems at work. Harvard Business Review.* Accessed 3 August 2023. https://hbr.org/2016/08/putting-a-price-on-people-problems-at-work
- <sup>49</sup> The Pacificus Group. (20 April 2021). Workplace conflict costs over two billion dollars a year, new consultancy launches to address problem. Cision. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.newswire.ca/news-releases/workplace-conflictcosts-over-two-billion-dollars-a-year-new-consultancy-launches-to-address-problem-817338149.html; L. Nguyen. (2013, September 23). Canadian economy lost \$16.6B due to absenteeism: Conference Board. Maclean's. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.macleans.ca/news/canadian-economy-lost-16-6b-due-to-absenteeism-conference-board
- <sup>50</sup> J. Kantor and M. Twohey. [5 October 2017]. Harvey Weinstein paid off sexual harassment accusers for decades. The New York Times. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.nytimes.com/2017/10/05/us/harvey-weinstein-harassmentallegations.html
- <sup>51</sup> D. Wakabayashi, E. Griffith, A. Tsang, and K. Conger. (1 November 2018). *Google walkout: employees stage protest over handling of sexual harassment. The New York Times.* Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.nytimes.com/2018/11/01/technology/google-walkout-sexual-harassment.html
- <sup>52</sup> A. Berzon, C. Kirkham, E. Bernstein, and K. O'Keefe. (27 January 2018). *Dozens of people recount pattern of sexual misconduct by Las Vegas Mogul Steve Wynn. The Wall Street Journal*. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.wsj.com/articles/dozens-of-people-recount-pattern-of-sexual-misconduct-by-las-vegas-mogul-steve-wynn-1516985953; M. Astor and J. Creswell. (6 February 2018). *Steve Wynn resigns from company amid sexual misconduct allegations. The New York Times*. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.nytimes.com/2018/02/06/business/steve-wynn-resigns.html
- <sup>53</sup> M. Sheetz. (27 January 2018). Wynn shares tumble 10% after reports of 'decades-long pattern of sexual misconduct' by CEO Steve Wynn. CNBC. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.cnbc.com/2018/01/26/wynn-stock-drops-7-percent-afteralleged-sexual-misconduct-by-steve-wynn-report.html; L. Shen. (29 January 2018). Wynn resorts loses \$3.5 billion after sexual harassment allegations surface about Steve Wynn. Fortune. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://fortune.com/2018/01/29/steve-wynn-stock-net-worth-sexual-misconduct
- <sup>54</sup> L. Parramore. (2018). *SMeToo: The Economic Cost of Sexual Harassment*. Institute for New Economic Thinking. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.ineteconomics.org/research/research-papers/metoo-the-economic-cost-of-sexualharassment; Christoforous, A. (2017, December 5). *The cost of sexual harassment in the workplace*. Yahoo Finance.

Accessed on September 11, 2023. https://finance.yahoo.com/news/cost-sexual-harassment-workplace-190250229.html

- <sup>55</sup> Christoforous, A. (2017, December 5). *The cost of sexual harassment in the workplace*. Yahoo Finance. Accessed on September 11, 2023. https://finance.yahoo.com/news/cost-sexual-harassment-workplace-190250229.html
- <sup>56</sup> R. Davis and D.M. Franks. (2014). Costs of Company-Community Conflict in the Extractive Sector. Corporate Social Responsibility Initiative Report No. 66. Cambridge, MA: Harvard Kennedy School. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.csrm.uq.edu.au/media/docs/603/Costs\_of\_Conflict\_Davis-Franks.pdf
- <sup>57</sup> P.D. Mitchell. (7 October 2021). *Top mining and metals risks and opportunities in 2022. EY.* Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.ey.com/en\_gl/mining-metals/top-10-business-risks-and-opportunities-for-mining-and-metals-in-2022

58 lbid.

<sup>59</sup> Association of Certified Fraud Examiners. (2022). Occupational Fraud 2022: A report to the nations. Accessed on 8 August 2022. https://legacy.acfe.com/report-to-the-nations/2022/

60 Ibid.

<sup>61</sup> Ibid.

- <sup>62</sup> U.S. Department of the Treasury. (August 2023). Labor unions and the middle class. Accessed on December 14, 2023. <u>https://home.treasury.gov/system/files/136/Labor-Unions-And-The-Middle-Class.pdf</u>
- <sup>63</sup> Cornell-ILR School. (2020-2021). Labor Action Tracker. Accessed 26 November 2023. <u>https://striketracker.ilr.cornell.edu/;</u> 0. Luppino. (4 September 2023). 12 of the biggest strikes during this hot labor summer. Salon. Accessed 26 November 2023. <u>https://www.salon.com/2023/09/04/12-of-the-biggest-strikes-during-this-hot-labor-summer/;</u> L. Kaori Gurley. (14 September 2023). UAW Strike Caps Off Hot Labor Summer. Washington Post. Accessed 26 November 2023. <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2023/09/14/uaw-strike-labor-movement/</u>
- <sup>64</sup> E. Rosenbaum. (2 June 2022). The Amazon, Starbucks, Apple union push is capturing what a majority of all American workers now say they want. CNBC. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.cnbc.com/2022/06/02/majority-of-americanworkers-want-more-unionization-at-their-own-jobs.html
- <sup>65</sup> J. McCarthy. (30 August 2022). *U.S. approval of labor unions at highest point since 1965. Gallup.* Accessed 3 August 2023. https://news.gallup.com/poll/398303/approval-labor-unions-highest-point-1965.aspx

66 Ibid.

Population Health, 18, 101045.

- <sup>67</sup> D. Durbin. (13 February 2022). Young workers give unions new hope. Associated Press. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://apnews.com/article/coronavirus-pandemic-health-business-171eb1523254b631d84caa68dfebd7ec
- <sup>68</sup> H. Shierholz, M. Poydock, and C. McNicholas. (19 January 2023). Unionization increased by 200,000 in 2022. Economic Policy Institute. Accessed on November 13, 2022. <u>https://www.epi.org/publication/unionization-2022/;</u> 0. Causa, M. Abendschein, N. Luu, E. Soldani, and C. Soriolo. (2022). *The Post-COVID-19 Rise in Labour Shortages*. 0ECD Economics Department Working Papers No. 1721. 0ECD. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.oecd.org/publications/the-postcovid-19-rise-in-labour-shortages-e60c2d1c-en.htm
- <sup>69</sup> L. Mishel. (2021). *The Enormous Impact of Eroded Collective Bargaining on Wages*. Economic Policy Institute Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.epi.org/publication/eroded-collective-bargaining; S. Chava, A. Danis, and A. Hsu. (2020). 'The Economic Impact of Right-to-work Laws: Evidence from Collective Bargaining Agreements and Corporate Policies'. *Journal of Financial Economics*, 137(2), 451–69; A. Stansbury and L.H. Summers. (2020). *The Declining Worker Power Hypothesis: An Explanation for the Recent Evolution of the American Economy*. Working Paper 27193. National Bureau of Economic Research. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.nber.org/papers/w27193; J.S. Ahlquist. (2017). 'Labor Unions, Political Representation, and Economic Inequality'. *Annual Review of Political Science*, 20, 409–32. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-polisci-051215-023225
- <sup>70</sup> E. Gould. (23 September 2022). *Over 60% of low-wage workers still don't have access to paid sick days on the job*. Economic Policy Institute. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.epi.org/blog/over-60-of-low-wage-workers-stilldont-have-access-to-paid-sick-days-on-the-job; J. 0'Donnell and L. Ungar. (28 December 2015). *Most of those without Medicaid are the working poor. USA Today*. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2015/12/28/up-75-without-medicaid-working-poor-who-cant-jobrelated-insurance/75657202; K. Henderson. (2023). *Where Hard Work Doesn't Pay Off: An Index of US Labor Policies Compared to Peer Nations*. Oxfam America. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.oxfamamerica.org/explore/researchpublications/where-hard-work-doesnt-pay-off; C.C. Miller, (25 October 2021). *The world 'has found a way to do this': the US lags on paid leave. The New York Times*. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.nytimes.com/2021/10/25/upshot/paid-leave-democrats.html; D. Smith. (5 December 2022). *No paid parental leave for Americans*. Women's Health Education Program Blog. Drexel University College of Medicine. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://drexel.edu/medicine/academics/womens-health-and-leadership/womens-health-educationprogram/whep-blog/no-paid-parental-leave-for-americans; H. Elser, C. Williams, W.H. Dow, and J.M. Goodman. (2022).
- <sup>71</sup> L. Konish. (15 July 2022). *High inflation leads federal minimum wage to reach lowest value since 1956, report finds. CNBC.* Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.cnbc.com/2022/07/15/inflation-leads-federal-minimum-wage-to-reachlowest-value-since-1956.html

<sup>'</sup>Inequities in Paid Parental Leave Across Industry and Occupational Class: Drivers and Simulated Policy Remedies'. SSM –

- <sup>72</sup> K. Morgan. (1 July 2021). The Great Resignation: how employers drove workers to quit. BBC. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.bbc.com/worklife/article/20210629-the-great-resignation-how-employers-drove-workers-to-quit; N. Leonhardt. (20 October 2021). Where are the workers? The New York Times. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.nytimes.com/2021/10/20/briefing/labor-shortage-us-low-wage-economy.html
- <sup>73</sup> International Labour Organisation. (5 May 2022). Collective agreements contribute to fighting inequality, says ILO. Press release. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.ilo.org/global/about-the-ilo/newsroom/news/WCMS\_843973/lang--en/index.htm; Z. Darvas, G. Gotti, and K. Sekut. (2023). Collective Bargaining is Associated with Lower Income Inequality. Bruegel. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.bruegel.org/analysis/collective-bargaining-associated-lower-income-inequality; M. Keune. (2021). 'Inequality Between Capital and Labour and Among Wage-earners: the Role of Collective Bargaining and Trade Unions'. European Review of Labour and Research, 27(1), 29–46; A. Garnero. (2020). 'The Impact of Collective Bargaining on Employment and Wage Inequality: Evidence from a New Taxonomy of Bargaining Systems'. European Journal of Industrial Relations, 27(2), 185–202; U.S. Department of Treasury. (28 August 2023). FACT SHEET: Treasury Department Releases First-Of-Its-Kind Report on Benefits of Unions to the U.S. Economy. Accessed on 11 September 2023. https://home.treasury.gov/news/press-releases/jy1706
- <sup>74</sup> Just Economic Committee Democrats. [10 June 2022]. Unions Provide Major Economic Benefits for Workers and Families. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.jec.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/democrats/issue-briefs?ID=A608604E-AAF6-4867-A080-648B29198E24

75 Ibid.

- <sup>76</sup> L. Mishel, J. Bivens, E. Gould, and H. Shierholz. (2012) *The State of Working America*, 12th Edition, Table 4.33: 'Union Wage Premium by Demographic Group, 2011'. Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press; updated 2020 microdata from the Current Population Survey Outgoing Rotation Group (CPS-ORG) microdata.
- <sup>77</sup> M. Hiltzik. [8 March 2023]. *How touchy-feely Starbucks became the poster child for union busting. Los Angeles Times.* Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.latimes.com/business/story/2023-03-08/touchy-feely-starbucks-becamethe-poster-child-for-illegal-union-busting; S. Greenhouse. [26 February 2023]. *'Old-school union busting: how US corporations are quashing the new wave of organizing.* The *Guardian.* Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2023/feb/26/amazon-trader-joes-starbucks-anti-union-measures; A. Semuels. [13 October 2022]. *Some companies will do just about anything to stop workers from unionizing. Time.* Accessed 3 August 2023. https://time.com/6221176/worker-strikes-employers-unions; Scheiber, N. [22 May 2023]. *Companies Are Taking a Harder Line on Union Organizers, Workers Say.* The New York Tims. Accessed on 30 October 2023. https://www.nytimes.com/2023/05/22/business/economy/unions-starbucks-apple-rei-trader-joes.html
- <sup>78</sup> N. Fortin, T. Lemoieux and N. Lloyd. (June 2022). *Right-to-work laws, unionization, and wage setting*. NBER Working Paper 30098. National Bureau of Economic Research. Accessed on 31 August 2023. <u>https://www.nber.org/papers/w30098</u> and M. Lilley and B. Austin. (16 November 2021). *The long run effects of right to work laws*. Working Paper. Harvard University. Accessed on 31 August 2023. https://scholar.harvard.edu/matthew-lilley/publications/long-run-effects-right-to-work
- <sup>79</sup> S. Ferguson. (12 July 2023). Understanding America's Labor Shortage: The Most Impacted Industries. US Chamber of Commerce. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.uschamber.com/workforce/understanding-americas-laborshortage-the-most-impacted-industries; E. Peck. (8 May 2023). Why labor shortages could be here to stay. Axios. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.axios.com/2023/05/08/us-labor-shortage-older-workers; F. Sandoval. (27 January 2023). The industries most affected by America's labor shortage. Route Fifty. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.route-fifty.com/workforce/2023/01/industries-most-affected-americas-labor-shortage/382337; P. Davidson. (1 June 2023). Is there a labor shortage? It's easing in most places but not much in the South. Here's why. USA Today. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.usatoday.com/story/money/2023/06/01/labor-shortages-plaguesouth/70271801007/?gnt-cfr=1; B. Steverman. (18 January 2023). Job market's 2.6 million missing people unnerves star Harvard economist. Bloomberg. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-01-18/jobmarket-update-2-6-million-missing-peope-in-us-labor-force-shakes-economist; L.K. Gurley. (25 July 2023). UPS and Teamsters reach agreement, averting Aug. 1 strike. Accessed on 31 August 2023. https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/2023/07/25/ups-strike-deal-teamsters/
- <sup>80</sup>. Feldman and C. Andre. (September 2023). From Fragmentation to Integration: Embedding Social Issues in Sustainable Finance. United Nations Development Programme. Accessed on December 14, 2023. <u>https://www.undp.org/publications/fragmentation-integration-embedding-social-issues-sustainable-finance-0</u>; D. Rothenberg, R. Chappe, and A. Feldman. (6 April 2021). ESG 2.0: Measuring & Managing Investor Risks Beyond the Enterprise-level. Accessed on 14 December 2023. <u>https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=3820316</u>

<sup>81</sup> Ibid.

- <sup>82</sup> K. Bahn and C. Sanchez Cumming. (2020). Improving U.S. Labor Standards and the Quality of Jobs to Reduce the Costs of Employee Turnover to U.S. Companies. Washington Center for Equitable Growth. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://equitablegrowth.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/12/122120-turnover-costs-ib.pdf
- <sup>83</sup> D. Belman. (1992). 'Unions, the Quality of Labor Relations and Firm Performance'. In L. Mishel and P.B. Voos (eds.) Unions and Economic Competitiveness, 41–108. New York: M.E. Sharpe.
- <sup>84</sup> S. Abraham, B. Friedman, and R. Thomas. (2005). 'The Impact of Union Membership on Intent to Leave: Additional Evidence on the Voice Face of Unions'. *Employee Responsibilities and Rights Journal*, 17(4), 201–13.
- <sup>85</sup> C. Williamson. (7 March 2023). Global employment picks up but persistent staff shortages drive up salary costs. S&P Global. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.spglobal.com/marketintelligence/en/mi/research-analysis/globalemployment-picks-up-but-persistent-staff-shortages-drive-up-salary-costs-feb2023.html

- <sup>86</sup> US Bureau of Labor Statistics. (1 August 2023). Job openings and labor turnover summary June 2023. Press release. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.bls.gov/news.release/jolts.nr0.htm
- <sup>87</sup> J. Neumann and M. Paris. (2022, November 25). Wait times exacerbated by labor shortages: Black Friday update. The Washington Post. Accessed 2 August 2023. ;A. Tellez. (30 January 2023). A pharmacist shortage has caused CVS, Walgreens and Walmart to cut pharmacy hours Here's what we know. Forbes. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.forbes.com/sites/anthonytellez/2023/01/30/a-pharmacist-shortage-has-caused-cvs-walgreens-and-walmart-to-cut-pharmacy-hours-heres-what-we-know/?sh=56d1cf6f4ecf; B. Schulz. (15 January 2022). *You may wait longer for your latte: some Starbucks stores cut hours with staff shortages. USA Today.* Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.usatoday.com/story/money/food/2022/01/15/starbucks-covid-staff-shortage/6540528001; A. Bitter. (11 June 2023). *How Dollar General's troubles have snowballed into cluttered aisles and stores forced to close by fire marshals. Business Insider.* Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.businessinsider.com/dollar-general-workers-hours-cut-employee-shortage-leads-to-clutter-2023-5; S. Abraham, B. Friedman, and R. Thomas. (2005). 'The Impact of Union Membership on Intent to Leave', op. cit.; J. Del Rey. (17 June 2022). *Leaked Amazon memo warns the company is running out of people to hire. Vox.* Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.vox.com/recode/23170900/leaked-amazon-memo-warehouses-hiring-shortage
- <sup>88</sup> K. Parker and J.M. Horowitz. (9 March 2022). *Majority of workers who quit a job in 2021 cite low pay, no opportunities for advancement, feeling disrespected. Pew Research Center.* Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.pewresearch.org/short-reads/2022/03/09/majority-of-workers-who-quit-a-job-in-2021-cite-low-pay-no-opportunities-for-advancement-feeling-disrespected; A.D. Smet, B. Dowling, B. Hancock, and B. Schaninger. (13 July 2022). *The great attrition is making hiring harder. Are you searching the right talent pools? McKinsey Quarterly.* Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.mckinsey.com/capabilities/people-and-organizational-performance/our-insights/the-great-attrition-is-making-hiring-harder-are-you-searching-the-right-talent-pools; C. Berger. (29 March 2023). *Whether in China or the U.S., Gen Z doesn't want your low paying jobs. Stagnant wages and stigma around blue-collar work keeps them jobless. Fortune.* Accessed 2 August 2023. https://fortune.com/2023/05/29/china-america-gen-z-labor-problem-blue-collar-jobs

<sup>89</sup> A.D. Smet et al. (13 July 2022). *The great attrition is making hiring harder*, op. cit.

90 Ibid.

- <sup>91</sup> Indeed & Glassdoor. (2023). *Indeed & Glassdoor's Hiring and Workplace Trends Report 2023*. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.hiringlab.org/2022/11/16/indeed-glassdoor-hiring-and-workplace-trends-report-2023
- <sup>92</sup> M. Dolan. (19 January 2022). *Global worker shortages may only worsen post-COVID. Reuters.* Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.reuters.com/markets/europe/global-worker-shortages-may-only-worsen-post-covid-mike-dolan-2022-01-19. The replacement rate is the rate at which retiring workers leave while other young workers enter the workforce.
- <sup>93</sup> R.B. Freeman. (2005). 'What Do Unions Do? The 2004 M-brane Stringtwister Edition'. *Journal of Labor Research*, 26(4), 641–68.
- <sup>94</sup> Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD). (2019, November 19). *Negotiating our Way up: Collective Bargaining in a Changing World of Work*. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://doi.org/10.1787/1fd2da34-en
- <sup>95</sup> Committee on Workers' Capital. (2022). Shared Prosperity: The Investor Case for Freedom of Association and Collective Bargaining. CWC. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.workerscapital.org/wpcontent/uploads/2023/04/cwc\_foa\_cb\_report.pdf

96 Ibid.

- <sup>97</sup> F. Manzo IV, M. Jekot, and R. Bruno. (2021). *The Impact of Unions on Construction Worksite Health and Safety*. Illinois Economic Policy Institute. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://lep.illinois.edu/wp-content/uploads/2021/12/ILEPI-PMCR-Unions-and-Construction-Health-and-Safety-FINAL76.pdf
- <sup>98</sup> A. Dean, J. McCallum, and A. Venkataramani. (2022). *The Recovery Reports: Socioeconomic Impacts of COVID Relief. Unions in the United States Improve Worker Safety and Lower Health Inequality.* Washington Center for Equitable Growth. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://equitablegrowth.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/12/121222-Adam-Dean-Wyss-report.pdf
- <sup>99</sup> C. Honigsberg and S. Rajgopal. (2022). 'Wage Wars: The Battle Over Human Capital Accounting'. *Harvard Business Law Review*, 12, 275–314. Accessed 4 August 2023. https://law.stanford.edu/wp-content/uploads/2021/10/HBLR-12-2-Honigsberg-Rajgopal-Wage-Wars.pdf
- <sup>100</sup> D. Rourke. (17 May 2022). Why investors are looking carefully at "human capital management". JP Morgan Private Bank. Accessed 26 November 2023. https://privatebank.jpmorgan.com/gl/en/insights/investing/why-investors-are-lookingcarefully-at-human-capital-management
- <sup>101</sup> For investors interested in learning more, the Committee on Workers Capital (CWC) recently launched the Labor Rights Investor Network (LRIN) to assist investors by acting as an education and exchange platform and a place to connect on issues related to freedom of association and collective bargaining. See <u>https://www.workerscapital.org/labour-rightsinvestor-</u>

network/#:~:text=About%20our%20Network&text=The%20Network%20assists%20investors%20by,rights%20into%20text=The%20Network%20assists%20investors%20by,rights%20into%20text=The%20Network%20assists%20investors%20by,rights%20into%20text=The%20Network%20assists%20investors%20by,rights%20into%20text=The%20Network%20assists%20investors%20by,rights%20into%20text=The%20Network%20assists%20investors%20by,rights%20into%20text=The%20Network%20assists%20investors%20by,rights%20into%20text=The%20Network%20assists%20investors%20by,rights%20into%20text=The%20Network%20assists%20investors%20by,rights%20into%20text=The%20Network%20assists%20investors%20by,rights%20into%20text=The%20Network%20assists%20investors%20by,rights%20into%20text=The%20Network%20assists%20investors%20by,rights%20into%20text=The%20Network%20assists%20investors%20by,rights%20into%20Network%20assists%20investors%20Network%20assists%20investors%20Network

- <sup>102</sup> B. Casselman (19 October 2021). *The economic rebound is still waiting for workers. The New York Times.* Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.nytimes.com/2021/10/19/business/economy/us-economy.html; D. Belman. (1992). 'Unions, the Quality of Labor Relations and Firm Performance', op. cit.
- <sup>103</sup> R. McCorquodale and J. Nolan. (2021). 'The Effectiveness of Human Rights Due Diligence for Preventing Business Human Rights Abuses'. *Netherlands International Law Review*, 68, 455–78. <u>https://doi.org/10.1007/s40802-021-00201-x</u>

<sup>104</sup> Ibid.

- <sup>105</sup> Human Rights Council, Business and Human Rights. (2009). *Towards Operationalizing the 'Protect, Respect and Remedy' Framework*, A/HRC/11/13, para. 71. Accessed 4 August 2023. https://www2.ohchr.org/english/bodies/hrcouncil/docs/11session/a.hrc.11.13.pdf. See also UN Working Group on Business and Human Rights. (2018). *The Report of the Working Group on the Issue of Human Rights and Transnational Corporations and Other Business Enterprises*, A/73/163, para. 10. Accessed 4 August 2023. https://www.ohchr.org/en/documents/thematic-reports/a73163-report-working-group-issue-human-rights-andtransnational; 0ECD. (2018). *OECD Due Diligence Guidance for Responsible Business Conduct*, para. 16. Accessed 4 August 2023. https://mneguidelines.oecd.org/0ECD-Due-Diligence-Guidance-for-Responsible-Business-Conduct.pdf
- <sup>106</sup> See National Action Plans on Business and Human Rights. (n.d.). UN Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://globalnaps.org/ungp; C. Brodeur. (2023). Human Rights Due Diligence: An Overview. Oxfam America. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.oxfamamerica.org/explore/research-publications/humanrights-due-diligence-an-overview
- <sup>107</sup> See Government of the United States. (2022). *Uyghur Forced Labor Prevention Act.* Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/house-bill/1155/text
- <sup>108</sup> Government of the United States. (2009). *Title 28: Judiciary and Judicial Procedure 28 U.S.C. § 1350.* Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/USCODE-2009-title28/pdf/USCODE-2009-title28-partIV-chap85-sec1350.pdf
- <sup>109</sup> U.S. Customs and Border Protection. (2021). *Forced Labor*. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.cbp.gov/trade/programs-administration/forced-labor
- <sup>110</sup> In June 2023, the European Parliament agreed to adopt a Directive (European Parliament. (2023). P9\_TA(2023)0209: Corporate Sustainability Due Diligence. Accessed 2 August 2023.

https://www.europarl.europa.eu/doceo/document/TA-9-2023-0209\_EN.pdf) on corporate sustainability due diligence to identify and mitigate risks in EU companies' value chains. The EU passed the EU Timber Regulation 2010 and the EU Conflict Minerals Regulation 2014, both of which require HRDD. EU Regulation No. 995/2010 lays down the obligations of operators who place timber and timber products on the market. EU Regulation 2014/0059 (COD) set up a system for supply chain due diligence self-certification of responsible importers of tin, tantalum, and tungsten, their ores, and gold originating in conflict-affected and high-risk areas. Countries across Europe have adopted or are adopting human rights legislation, such as the Netherlands' Child Labour Due Diligence Law ((Government of the Netherlands. (2019). *Child Labor Due Diligence Act.* Accessed 2 August 2023. https://zoek.officielebekendmakingen.nl/stb-2019-401.html) and recently proposed Responsible Business Conduct Act (Government of the Netherlands. (n.d.). *Government Promotion of Responsible Business Conduct (RBC).* Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.government.nl/topics/responsiblebusiness-conduct-rbc/government-promotion-of-responsible-business-conduct-rbc), the French Corporate Duty of Vigilance Law (Government of France. (2017). *Law No. 2017-399 of March 27, 2017 Relating to the Duty of Vigilance of Parent Companies and Ordering Businesses.* Accessed 2 August 2023.

https://www.legifrance.gouv.fr/jorf/id/JORFTEXT000034290626), Germany's Supply Chain Due Diligence Act (Federal Ministry of Labour and Social Affairs. (2023). *Act on Corporate Due Diligence in Supply Chains*. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.bmas.de/DE/Service/Gesetze-und-Gesetzesvorhaben/Gesetz-Unternehmerische-Sorgfaltspflichten-Lieferketten/gesetz-unternehmerische-sorgfaltspflichten-lieferketten.html), a proposal for a due diligence law in Belgium (Kingdom of Belgium. (2022). *Due Diligence*. Accessed 2 August 2023.

https://diplomatie.belgium.be/en/policy/economic-diplomacy/due-diligence), Austria's proposed Supply Chain Act in 2021 (Parliament of Austria. (2021). *Motion for a Resolution Regarding a Supply Chain Law for a Social, Human Rights-compliant and Sustainable Production Method.* Accessed 2 August 2023.

https://www.parlament.gv.at/dokument/XXVII/A/1454/fnameorig\_935996.html), and Norway's Transparency Act (Government of Norway. (2022). *Transparency Act*. Accessed 2 August 2023.

https://www.regjeringen.no/contentassets/c33c3faf340441faa7388331a735f9d9/transparency-act-englishtranslation.pdf). Elsewhere, the UK government introduced the Modern Slavery Act in 2015 (Government of the United Kingdom. (2015). *Modern Slavery Act 2015*. Accessed 2 August 2023.

https://www.legislation.gov.uk/ukpga/2015/30/contents/enacted) and Australia's Modern Slavery Act came into force in 2019 (Government of Australia. (2018). *Modern Slavery Act 2018*. Accessed 2 August 2023.

https://www.legislation.gov.au/Details/C2018A00153). Canada (Parliament of Canada. (2022). *Fighting Against Forced Labour and Child Labour in Supply Chains Act*. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.parl.ca/DocumentViewer/en/44-1/bill/S-211/third-reading) and Japan (The Inter-Ministerial Committee on Policy Promotion for the Implementation of Japan's National Action Plan on Business and Human Rights. (2022). *Guidelines on Respecting Human Rights in Responsible Supply Chains*. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.meti.go.jp/english/press/2022/pdf/0913\_001a.pdf) are considering legislation aimed at increasing transparency in their global supply chains.

<sup>111</sup> H. Dreier. (23 February 2023). Alone and exploited, migrant children work brutal jobs across the U.S. The New York Times. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.nytimes.com/2023/02/25/us/unaccompanied-migrant-child-workersexploitation.html; M. Rosenberg, K. Cooke, and J. Schneyer. (16 December 2022). 0xfam contacted all the companies mentioned here to confirm the accuracy of the allegations. Ford responded confirming that based on the New York Times article, they completed a comprehensive audit of the supplier, including a third-party review by the Responsible Business Alliance, and the results of the investigation revealed no evidence of child labor at the facility. Similarly Target also responded stating that immediately following the allegations, they investigated the hiring practices any third-party temporary agencies that may be involved in the manufacturing operations.

<sup>112</sup> H. Dreier. (23 February 2023). Alone and exploited, migrant children work brutal jobs across the U.S. The New York Times. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.nytimes.com/2023/02/25/us/unaccompanied-migrant-child-workersexploitation.html; M. Rosenberg, K. Cooke, and J. Schneyer. (16 December 2022). Child workers found throughout Hyundai-Kia supply chain in Alabama. Reuters. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.reuters.com/investigates/special-report/usa-immigration-hyundai; B. English. (18 April 2023). Child labor

https://www.reuters.com/investigates/special-report/usa-immigration-hyundai; B. English. (18 April 2023). *Child labor in America is back in a big way. The Washington Post*. Accessed 2 August 2023.

https://www.washingtonpost.com/made-by-history/2023/04/18/child-labor-returns; J. Sherer and N. Mast. (2023, March 14). *Child Labor Laws are Under Attack in States Across the Country*. Economic Policy Institute. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.epi.org/publication/child-labor-laws-under-attack.

<sup>113</sup> C. Brodeur. (2023). *Human Rights Due Diligence: An Overview*, op. cit.

- <sup>114</sup> S. Bass. (January 2004). Prior Informed Consent and Mining: Promoting the Sustainable Development of Local Communities. Environmental Law Institute. Accessed on 2 October 2023. <u>https://www.eli.org/research-report/prior-informed-consent-and-mining-promoting-sustainable-development-local.</u>
- <sup>115</sup> These norms include the UN Declaration on the Risks of Indigenous People (UNDRIP) which provides the basis for FPIC, and the International Covenant on Economic, Social, and Cultural Rights, which states that the Articles in the Covenant commit the parties to work toward granting economic, social, and cultural rights to non-self governing and trust territories and individuals.
- <sup>116</sup> S. Sellwood, C. Hodgkins, and T. Hirschel-Burns. (22 September 2023). Recharging Community Consent: Mining companies, battery minerals, and the battle to break from the past. Oxfam America. Accessed on 2 October 2023. https://www.oxfamamerica.org/explore/research-publications/recharging-community-consent/

<sup>117</sup> A. Locke, L. Munden, J. Feyertag, B. Bowie, and D. Kricheff. (2019). Assessing the Costs of Tenure Risks to Agribusinesses. TMP Systems. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://landportal.org/fr/file/45033/download

<sup>118</sup> Ibid.

- <sup>119</sup> Oxfam. (2015). *Community Consent Index 2015: Oil, Gas, And Mining Company Public Positions On Free, Prior, And Informed Consent.* Accessed 2 August 2023. www.oxfam.org/communityconsent
- <sup>120</sup> J.D. Goodman. (14 February 2019). Amazon pulls out of planned New York City headquarters. The New York Times. Accessed on 10 October 2023. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2019/02/14/nyregion/amazon-hq2-</u> <u>queens.html#:-:text=After%20community%20backlash%2C%20Amazon%20has,in%20Long%20lsland%20City%2C%20Q</u> <u>ueens</u>
- <sup>121</sup> J.D. Goodman. (14 February 2019). Amazon pulls out of planned New York City headquarters. The New York Times. Accessed on 10 October 2023. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2019/02/14/nyregion/amazon-hq2-</u> <u>queens.html#:~:text=After%20community%20backlash%2C%20Amazon%20has,in%20Long%20Island%20City%2C%20Q</u> <u>ueens;</u> E. Durkin. (14 November 2018). New York City to Amazon: drop dead. The Guardian. Accessed on 10 October 2023. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2018/nov/14/amazon-hq2-new-york-protest-queens-long-island-city</u>

<sup>122</sup> R. Davis and D.M. Franks. (2014). *Costs of Company-Community Conflict in the Extractive Sector*, op cit.

- <sup>123</sup> Business Wire. (22 February 2019). Pan American Silver completes acquisition of Tahoe Resources. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20190222005093/en/Pan-American-Silver-Completes-Acquisitionof-Tahoe-Resources: S. Imai and S. Colgrove. (22 February 2021). Investors are increasingly shunning mining companies that violate human rights. The Conversation. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://theconversation.com/investors-areincreasingly-shunning-mining-companies-that-violate-human-rights-154702; Mining.com. (22 February 2019). Pan American Silver completes \$1b-buyout of Tahoe Resources. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.mining.com/panamerican-silver-completes-1b-buyout-tahoe-resources
- <sup>124</sup> E. Scheyder. (6 November 2018). For Tahoe Resources, Guatemala troubles underscore tense outlook. Reuters. Accessed on 11 September 2023. <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-tahoe-resources-guatemala/for-tahoe-resources-guatemala-troubles-underscore-tense-outlook-idUSKCN1NB136</u>
- <sup>125</sup> J. Feyertag and B. Bowie. (2021). The Financial Costs of Mitigating Social Risks: Costs and Effectiveness of Risk Mitigation Strategies for Emerging Market Investors. Overseas Development Institute and TMP Systems. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://odi.org/documents/7890/0DI\_RE2.PDF

<sup>126</sup> Ibid.

<sup>127</sup> More information see <u>https://www.ifc.org/content/dam/ifc/doc/2010/2012-ifc-ps-guidance-note-7-en.pdf</u>

- <sup>128</sup> B. Doherty. (21 July 2021). After 32 years, Rio Tinto to fund study of environmental damage caused by Panguna mine. The Guardian. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/jul/21/after-32-years-rio-tinto-tofund-study-of-environmental-damage-caused-by-panguna-mine
- <sup>129</sup> R. Neate. [18 April 2013]. Rio Tinto accused of environmental and human rights breaches. The Guardian. Accessed on 3 October 2023. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/business/2013/apr/18/rio-tinto-environmental-human-rights-breaches;</u> R. Falconer (5 June 2013). Mangolian mega-mine set to transform country. Al Jazeera. Accessed on 3 October 2023. <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/features/2013/6/5/mongolian-mega-mine-set-to-transform-country</u>

- <sup>130</sup> Y. Orengo. (4 April 2023). RioTinto's Madagascar 'social license' undermined. The Ecologist. Accessed on 3 October 2023. <u>https://theecologist.org/2023/apr/04/rio-tintos-madagascar-social-licence-undermined</u>
- <sup>131</sup> J. Smyth. (24 August 2020). *Rio cuts executive bonuses over destruction of Aboriginal site. Financial Times.* Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.ft.com/content/lf6dcc6f-ffc1-4d30-a7ee-124b753509e9; M. Kennedy. (11 September 2020). *A mining company blew up a 46,000-year-old aboriginal site. Its CEO is resigning.* National Public Radio. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.npr.org/2020/09/11/911866159/a-mining-company-blew-up-a-46-000-year-oldaboriginal-site-its-ceo-is-resigning
- <sup>132</sup> Rio Tinto. (1 October 2021). *Rio Tinto publishes first Communities and Social Performance Report*. Press release. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.riotinto.com/news/releases/2021/Rio-Tinto-publishes-first-Communities-and-Social-Performance-report
- <sup>133</sup> G. De Launey. (21 January 2022). Serbia revokes Rio Tinto lithium mine permits following protests. BBC. Accessed 11 September 2023. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-60081853
- <sup>134</sup> J. Williamson. (2016). All Aboard: Making Worker Representation on Company Boards a Reality. Economic Report Series. Trade Unions Congress. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.tuc.org.uk/sites/default/files/All\_Aboard\_2016\_0.pdf; A. Conchon. (8 February 2022). Board-level Employee Representation Rights in Europe: Facts and Trends. European Trade and Union Institute. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.etui.org/publications/reports/board-level-employeerepresentation-rights-in-europe
- <sup>135</sup> Germany requires companies with more than 2,000 employees to ensure that half of their supervisory board of directors are workers' representatives. These representatives are non-managerial and are elected by the non-managerial workforce. In 1994 the mandate exempted new firms from abiding by the law, but firms prior to that date must still comply. See J. Dammann. (2014). 'The Mandatory Law Puzzle: Redefining American Exceptionalism in Corporate Law'. *Hastings Law Journal*, 65(2), 441–78.
- <sup>136</sup> U. Jirjahn. (2010). *Ökonomische Wirkungen der Mitbestimmung in Deutschland: Ein Update*. Arbeitspapier 186. Düsseldorf: Hans-Böckler-Stiftung. [German]. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.boeckler.de/pdf/p\_arbp\_186.pdf
- <sup>137</sup> D. Matthews. (6 April 2018). Workers don't have much say in corporations. Why not give them seats on the board? Vox. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.vox.com/2018/4/6/17086720/poll-corporate-board-democracy-workercouncil-codetermination-union-labor
- <sup>138</sup> A. Vittorio. (3 June 2019). Workers from Alphabet to Walmart Want a Voice in the Boardroom. Bloomberg Law. Accessed 2 August 2023. <u>https://news.bloomberglaw.com/safety/workers-from-alphabet-to-walmart-want-a-voice-in-the-boardroom?context=article-related</u>. See resolutions filed by investors at Amazon in 2023 at https://www.sec.gov/ix?doc=/Archives/edgar/data/1018724/000110465923044708/tm233694d2\_def14a.htm
- <sup>139</sup> M.S. Rapp, M. Wolff, I. Udoieva, J.C. Hennig (2019). Wirkung der Mitbestimmung im Aufsichtsrat auf die Unternehmensführung. Eine empirische Analyse vor dem Hintergrund der Finanz- und Wirtschaftskrise. Study der Hans-Böckler-Stiftung Number 424. Accessed on 2 August 2023. https://www.econstor.eu/bitstream/10419/200712/1/1669399079.pdf
- <sup>140</sup> Eurofund. (2009). *Tackling the recession*: Sweden. European Monitoring Center on Change. Accessed on 2 August 2023. https://www.eurofound.europa.eu/observatories/emcc/comparative-information/national-contributions/tacklingthe-recession-sweden, Eurofound. (2009). *Tackling the recession: Employment-related public initiatives in the EU Member States and Norway*. European Foundation for the Improvement of Living and Working Conditions. Accessed on 2 August 2023. https://www.eurofound.europa.eu/observatories/emcc/comparative-information/tackling-therecession-employment-related-public-initiatives-in-the-eu-member-states-and-norway, D. Thompson. (21 March 2020). *Denmark's Idea Could Help the World Avoid a Great Depression*. The Atlantic. Accessed on 2 August 2023. https://www.theatlantic.com/ideas/archive/2020/03/denmark-freezing-its-economy-should-us/608533/, B.R. Hanson. (16 March 2020). *Denmark's Answer to the Coronavirus Recession*. Tribune. Accessed on 2 August 2023. https://tribunemag.co.uk/2020/03/denmarks-answer-to-the-coronavirus-recession; R. Darius, M. Nkusu, A. Thomas, A. Vamvakidis, E. Vidon, and F. Vitek. (11 November 2010). *Cross-Cutting Themes in Employment Experiences during the Crisis.* Staff Position Note. International Monetary Fund. Accessed on 2 August 2023. https://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/spn/2010/spn1018.pdf
- <sup>141</sup> L. Bellman, H.-D. Gerner, and M.-C. Laible. (2016). 'The German Labour Market Puzzle in the Great Recession'. In P. Askenazy et al. (eds.), *Productivity Puzzles Across Europe*, 187, 187-88. Oxford: Oxford University Press; J. du Plessis, B. Grossfeld, C. Lutterman, I. Saengar, O. Sandrock, and M. Casper. (2017). 'German Corporate Governance in International and European Context'. 188-89. Springer; O. Sandrock. (2015). 'German and International Perspectives of the German Model of Codetermination'. European Business Law Review, 26(1), 129–46; Georg-August-Universität Göttingen. (11 June 2019). Involving workers reduces risks. Press release. Accessed 4 August 2023. https://www.unigoettingen.de/en/73613.html?id=5499

<sup>142</sup> Ibid.

<sup>143</sup> Ibid.

- <sup>144</sup> Equilar. (17 August 2016). How CEO pay differs around the globe. Press release. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.equilar.com/press-releases/53-how-ceo-pay-differs-around-the-globe.html
- <sup>145</sup> K. Dyballa and K. Kraft. (2016). How Do Labor Representatives Affect Incentive Orientation of Executive Compensation? IZA Discussion Paper No. 10153. IZA. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://ssrn.com/abstract=2826987

- <sup>146</sup> J. Bivens and J. Kandra. (4 October 2022). CEO pay has skyrocketed 1,460% since 1978. Economic Policy Institute. Accessed on 2 January 2024. https://www.epi.org/publication/ceo-pay-in-2021/
- <sup>147</sup> S.R. Holmberg. (2017). Fighting Short-termism with Worker Power. Can Germany's Co-determination System Fix American Corporate Governance? Roosevelt Institute. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://rooseveltinstitute.org/wpcontent/uploads/2020/07/RI-Fighting-Short-Termism-201710.pdf; N. Goodkid. (10 February 2023). Stock buybacks could beat last year's record \$1.2 trillion. CNN. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.cnn.com/2023/02/10/investing/premarket-stocks-trading/index.html
- <sup>148</sup> A. Victorin. (2000). *Employee Participation on the Company Board: The Swedish Experience*. 0ECD. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.oecd.org/daf/ca/corporategovernanceprinciples/1931982.pdf
- <sup>149</sup> S. Mizrahi. (2002). 'Workers 'Participation in Decision-making Processes and Firm Stability'. *British Journal of Industrial Relations*, 40(4), 689–707.
- <sup>150</sup> J. Williamson. (2016). *All Aboard*, op. cit.
- <sup>151</sup> V. Hunt, D. Layton, and S. Prince. (2015, January 1). Why diversity matters. McKinsey & Company. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.mckinsey.com/business-functions/people-and-organizational-performance/our-insights/why-diversitymatters; L. Lee, R. Marshall, D. Rallis, and M. Moscardi. (2015). Women on Boards. MSCI. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.msci.com/documents/10199/04b6f646-d638-4878-9c61-4eb91748a82b
- <sup>152</sup> Association of Chartered Certified Accountants. (n.d.). *Diversifying the Board A Step Towards Better Governance*. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.accaglobal.com/gb/en/student/exam-support-resources/professional-examsstudy-resources/strategic-business-leader/technical-articles/diversifying-the-board.html
- <sup>153</sup> M. Spierings and P. Washington. (2023). The Roles of the Board in the Era of ESG and Stakeholder Capitalism: Overview and Key Insights. The Conference Board. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.conferenceboard.org/pdfdownload.cfm?masterProductID=44892
- <sup>154</sup> V. Hunt, D. Layton, and S. Prince. (2015, January 1). Why diversity matters. McKinsey & Company. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.mckinsey.com/business-functions/people-and-organizational-performance/our-insights/why-diversitymatters; L. Lee, R. Marshall, D. Rallis, and M. Moscardi. (2015). Women on Boards. MSCI. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.msci.com/documents/10199/04b6f646-d638-4878-9c61-4eb91748a82b
- <sup>155</sup> R.B. Freeman and E.P. Lazear. (1995). An Economic Analysis of Works Councils. National Bureau of Economic Research. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.nber.org/system/files/chapters/c11555/c11555.pdf; J. Heining, S. Jäger, and B. Schoefer. (8 April 2020). Labor in the boardroom: The effects of codetermination on firm performance and wages. VoxEU. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://cepr.org/voxeu/columns/labour-boardroom-effects-codetermination-firmperformance-and-wages
- <sup>156</sup> S. Jäger, B. Schoefer, and J. Heining. (2021). 'Labor in the Boardroom'. *The Quarterly Journal of Economics*, 136(2), 669– 725. https://doi.org/10.1093/qje/qjaa038

<sup>157</sup> Ibid.

<sup>158</sup> Ibid.

<sup>159</sup> M. Aubry, C. Alliot, and S. Ly. (2018). *Cac 40 des profits Sans Partage*. Oxfam France. [French]. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.oxfamfrance.org/wp-

 $content/uploads/2018/05/file\_attachments\_vfrapport\_oxfam\_cac40\_des\_profits\_sans\_partage.pdf$ 

<sup>160</sup> See NCEO. <u>https://www.nceo.org. Accessed 4 August 2023.</u>

- <sup>161</sup> See information about key studies on employee ownership and corporate performance at <u>https://www.nceo.org/article/key-studies-employee-ownership-and-corporate-performance; National Center for</u> <u>Employee Ownership. (June 2023). S Corporation ESOPs: Advantages in an uncertain economy. Accessed on 29 November</u> <u>2023. https://esca.us/wp-content/uploads/2023/07/NCEO-report-FINAL.pdf</u>
- <sup>162</sup> This has been largely based on the efforts of Ownership Works, a nonprofit that helps companies institute a model utilizing phantom stock. Employees gain phantom stock after the private equity investment and see a windfall after the investment is exited.
- <sup>163</sup> UW Center for Cooperatives. (2023). *Multi-stakeholder Cooperatives*. Accessed 16 October 2023. https://uwcc.wisc.edu/resources/multi-stakeholder-cooperatives/; A. Armeni, C. Lyon and J. Menter. (November 2023). <u>Alternative Ownership Enterprises: An introduction for mission-oriented investors. Transform Finance. Accessed on 15</u> <u>December 2023. https://www.transformfinance.org/alternative-ownership-enterprises-report</u>
- <sup>164</sup> For various models of worker ownership, including those conducive to outside investment, see National Center for Employee Ownership (NCEO). (n.d.). What is Employer Ownership? Accessed 4 August 2023. https://www.nceo.org/whatis-employee-ownership; for a useful comparison of ESOPs, worker cooperatives and EOTs, see Project Equity. (n.d.). Employee Ownership Options. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://project-equity.org/learn-about-employee-ownershipoptions; School of Management and Labor Relations. (n.d.). Institute for the study of Employee Ownership and Profit Sharing. Rutgers. Accessed on 15 December 2023. https://smlr.rutgers.edu/faculty-research-engagement/institutestudy-employee-ownership-and-profit-sharing

- <sup>165</sup> NCEO. (2023). *Employee Ownership by the Numbers*. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.nceo.org/articles/employeeownership-by-the-numbers
- <sup>166</sup> See NCEO. (n.d.). *Employee Ownership and Economic Well-being*. Accessed 4 August 2023. https://www.ownershipeconomy.org
- <sup>167</sup> This section is based on interviews with Aaron Brenner, UFCW, and Christopher Mackin, Ownership Associates. Banners of HAC include Homeland, Cash Saver, United, and Piggly Wiggly.
- <sup>168</sup> As elected representatives of the workers, the UFCW leadership negotiated to build a fair structure for the ESOP. The new collective bargaining agreement approved by workers and management included no wage concessions, reworked healthcare that protected benefits while reducing costs, and resulted in a reduced defined benefit pension plan. Maintenance of some level of defined benefits provided diversity for workers' retirement as well as protections from the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation (PBGC).
- <sup>169</sup> The deal structure created a 100% S-Corporation ESOP, to which AWG made a multi-tranche 11-year loan for the purchase of the company. Rates ranged from prime to about 11%. The loan was 100% secured with collateral such as the stores and inventory. Workers, who previously owned no equity, were allocated 85% of the equity, while 15% was structured as synthetic equity for senior management. A long-term commitment was made to maintain AWG as a supplier, with the loan paid back through earnings growth.
- <sup>170</sup> NCEO. (2017). ESOPs and Preferred-Status Certification: Challenges and Opportunities for Employee Stock Ownership Plans and Business Preference Programs. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.nceo.org/assets/pdf/E0\_Preferred-Status.pdf
- <sup>171</sup> G. Morgensen and D. Paredes. (2022). Instead of 'I quit,' workers at these companies say they're staying put and reaping rewards. NBC News. Accessed 27 November 2023. https://www.nbcnews.com/business/personal-finance/workerscompanies-arent-rushing-join-great-resignation-s-rcna13706
- <sup>172</sup> D. Kruse. (2022). Does employee ownership improve performance? IZA World of Labor. doi: 10.15185/izawol.311.v2
- <sup>173</sup> Note that this paper refers to ESOPs in the U.S., not to be confused with Employee Stock Option Plans in Canada or other applications of the acronym.
- $^{174}$  For various bills on employee ownership sponsored by Republicans and Democrats at the federal and state levels, see C. Van Hollen. (16 May 2023). Van Hollen, Rubio, Phillips, Moore introduce new bipartisan, bicameral bill to boost employee ownership of businesses. Press release. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.vanhollen.senate.gov/news/pressreleases/van-hollen-rubio-phillips-moore-introduce-new-bipartisan-bicameral-bill-to-boost-employee-ownershipof-businesses; C. Rosen. [11 January 2023]. Promising new employee ownership bills at state level. NCEO. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.nceo.org/employee-ownership-blog/promising-new-employee-ownership-bills-state-level; T. Scott. (19 April 2023). Senator Scott, Congressman Allen, colleagues introduce landmark legislation to protect workers and support small business owners. Press release. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.scott.senate.gov/mediacenter/press-releases/senator-scott-congressman-allen-colleagues-introduce-landmark-legislation-to-protectworkers-and-support-small-business-owners; K. Gilliband. (13 June 2018). Gillibrand announces her bipartisan Employee Ownership Bill included In National Defense Bill, Press release. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.gillibrand.senate.gov/news/press/release/after-meeting-with-businesses-throughout-new-york-thatsupport-workers-through-employee-ownership-and-pushing-for-legislation-to-help-companies-transition-to-esopsor-co-ops-gillibrand-announces-her-b/; US Federation of Worker Cooperatives. (20 December 2022). Senate moves to pass bill that would appropriate \$50m toward worker ownership. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.usworker.coop/blog/senate-moves-to-pass-bill-that-would-appropriate-50m-toward-worker-ownership
- <sup>175</sup> See information about KKR's efforts at https://www.kkr.com/invest/private-equity/shared-ownership
- <sup>176</sup> See information about 0wnership Works at <u>https://www.kkr.com/invest/private-equity/shared-</u> ownership#:~:text=In%202022%2C%20KKR%20joined%20more,the%20benefits%20of%20this%20model.
- <sup>177</sup> A. Forman. (16 May 2023). How KKR got more by giving ownership to the factory floor: 'My kids are going to college'. Harvard Business School Case. Harvard University. Accessed on 18 December 2023. <u>https://hbswk.hbs.edu/item/how-kkr-gotmore-by-giving-ownership-to-the-factory-floor</u>
- <sup>178</sup> C. Major. (16 May 2022). KKR and C.H.I. employees prove 'ownership works 'with sale of C.H.I. Overhead Doors to Nucor. Business Wire. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20220516005324/en/KKR-and-C.H.I.-Employees-Prove-%E2%80%980wnership-Works%E2%80%99-With-Sale-of-C.H.I.-Overhead-Doors-to-Nucor; A. Melin and M. Mittelman. (13 June 2017). KKR gives industrial workers a piece of the action. Bloomberg. Accessed on 2 January 2024. <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-06-13/-barbarian-kkr-gives-industrial-workers-apiece-of-the-action?sref=m0GiuNeU;</u> A. Gara. (12 May 2012). KKR-backed Gardner Denver offers over 100 million in stock to its employees in market return. Fortune. Accessed on 2 January 2024.

https://www.forbes.com/sites/antoinegara/2017/05/12/kkr-backed-gardner-denver-offers-over-100-million-instock-to-its-employees-in-market-return/?sh=6f5f8c98573f

- <sup>179</sup> This was structured as an incremental benefit for workers earning less than US\$100,000, in addition to benefits and wage arrangements. Truck drivers were also given the opportunity to invest up to US\$5,000 on the same terms as KKR.
- <sup>180</sup> Examples include education on open book management which enabled workers to understand how their efforts contribute to profitability. Employee engagement initiatives aimed at truckers have resulted in them coming up with more efficient delivery routes, improved intelligence on the competitive landscape, helpful feedback, and strengthened customer relationships. Through enhanced opportunities for worker engagement, factory workers directed corporate

investments in various initiatives which included installing air conditioning at the manufacturing plant, adding new breakrooms, building a new cafeteria with healthier food options and establishing an on-site health clinic. This improved worker health and safety, as well as morale. KKR also opened financial accounts for workers to help them improve their personal finances.

- <sup>181</sup> CHI's earnings margin rose steadily from 21% in mid-2015 to over 30% upon the announcement of KKR's exit, and revenue increased by close to 120%, in part also due to the construction of an additional plant. Working capital also decreased significantly.
- <sup>182</sup> Ownership Works. (n.d.). A closer look at employee ownership in action. Accessed on 18 December 2023. <u>https://ownershipworks.org/companies-and-case-studies/</u>

<sup>183</sup> Ibid.

<sup>184</sup> C. Major. (16 May 2022). KKR and C.H.I. employees prove 'ownership works 'with sale of C.H.I. Overhead Doors to Nucor. Business Wire. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20220516005324/en/KKR-and-C.H.I.-Employees-Prove-%E2%80%980wnership-Works%E2%80%99-With-Sale-of-C.H.I.-Overhead-Doors-to-Nucor; A. Melin and M. Mittelman. (13 June 2017). KKR gives industrial workers a piece of the action. Bloomberg. Accessed on 2 January 2024. <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-06-13/-barbarian-kkr-gives-industrial-workers-apiece-of-the-action?sref=m0GiuNeU;</u> A. Gara. (12 May 2012). KKR-backed Gardner Denver offers over 100 million in stock to its employees in market return. Fortune. Accessed on 2 January 2024.

https://www.forbes.com/sites/antoinegara/2017/05/12/kkr-backed-gardner-denver-offers-over-100-million-instock-to-its-employees-in-market-return/?sh=6f5f8c98573f

<sup>185</sup> The total amount each worker received varied depending on time spent at company.

- <sup>186</sup> C. Major. (16 May 2022). KKR and C.H.I. employees prove 'ownership works 'with sale of C.H.I. Overhead Doors to Nucor. Business Wire. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20220516005324/en/KKR-and-C.H.I.-Employees-Prove-%E2%80%980wnership-Works%E2%80%99-With-Sale-of-C.H.I.-Overhead-Doors-to-Nucor; A. Melin and M. Mittelman. (13 June 2017). KKR gives industrial workers a piece of the action. Bloomberg. Accessed on 2 January 2024. <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2017-06-13/-barbarian-kkr-gives-industrial-workers-a-</u> piece-of-the-action?sref=m0GiuNeU; A. Gara. (12 May 2012).
- <sup>187</sup> C. Major. (16 May 2022). KKR and C.H.I. employees prove 'ownership works' with sale of C.H.I. Overhead Doors to Nucor. Business Wire. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20220516005324/en/KKR-and-C.H.I.-Employees-Prove-%E2%80%980wnership-Works%E2%80%99-With-Sale-of-C.H.I.-Overhead-Doors-to-Nucor
- <sup>186</sup> KKR Press Release (24 June 2022). KKR completes sale of C.H.I. Overhead Doors. Business Wire. Accessed on 18 December 2023. <u>https://www.businesswire.com/news/home/20220623006039/en/KKR-Completes-Sale-of-C.H.I.-Overhead-Doors</u>; R. Channick. (17 May 2022). This company was just sold for \$3 billion, and hundreds of employees are getting a cut. Some will get \$800,000. The Seattle Times. Accessed on 18 December 2023. <u>https://www.seattletimes.com/business/this-company-was-just-sold-for-3-billion-and-hundreds-of-employees-are-getting-a-cut-some-will-get-800000/</u>
- <sup>189</sup> M. Hammad Asif, A. Sabater. (10 August 2023). Blackstone CEO's 2022 compensation tops US private equity, venture capital peers. S&P Global. Accessed 26 November 2023. <u>https://www.spglobal.com/marketintelligence/en/news-</u>insights/latest-news-headlines/blackstone-ceo-s-2022-compensation-tops-us-private-equity-venture-capital-peers-76961772; B. Protess, M. Corkery. (10 December 2016). Just How Much Do the Top Private Equity Earners Make?. New York Times Dealbook. Accessed 26 November 2023. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2016/12/10/business/dealbook/just-how-much-do-the-top-private-equity-earners-make.html; Bloomberg News. (3 October 2019). Everything Is Private Equity Now. Accessed 26 November 2023.</u>
- https://www.bloomberg.com/news/features/2019-10-03/how-private-equity-works-and-took-over-everything
  <sup>190</sup> J. Bivens, J. Kandra. (21 September 2023). *CEO Pay Slightly Declined in 2022*. Economic Policiy Institute. Accessed 26 November 2023. <a href="https://www.epi.org/publication/ceo-pay-in-2022/">https://www.epi.org/publication/ceo-pay-in-2022/</a>; J. Tonti. (April 2022). Survey Report: Companies should reduce income inequality by raising minimum wage and capping CEO compensation. Just Capital. Accessed on 15 December 2023. <a href="https://justcapital.com/wp-content/uploads/2022/05/JUST-Capital\_Worker-CEO-Pay-Survey-">https://justcapital.com/wp-content/uploads/2022/05/JUST-Capital\_Worker-CEO-Pay-Survey-</a>
- <sup>191</sup> Interview with Social Capital Partners team; The ESOP Association. (June 2003). Will Taylor Guitars 'unique ESOP funding resonate with other companies? Accessed 2 August 2023. https://esopassociation.org/articles/will-taylor-guitarsunique-esop-funding-resonate-other-companies; Newswire. (16 February 2021). Taylor Guitars' transitions to 100% employee owners. (hip with support from the Healthcare of Ontario Pension Plan (HOOPP) and Social Capital Partners (SCP). Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.newswire.ca/news-releases/taylor-guitars-transitions-to-100employee-ownership-with-support-from-the-healthcare-of-ontario-pension-plan-hoopp-and-social-capitalpartners-scp--857853786.html; L. Bailey. (30 March 2021). HOOPP, Social Capital Partners financing Taylor Guitars 'move to 100% employee-ownership. Benefits Canada. Accessed 2 August 2023.

https://www.benefitscanada.com/news/bencan/hoopp-social-capital-partners-financing-taylor-guitars-move-to-100-employee-ownership; K. Kahn. (22 February 2021). *With first-ever pension fund investment in an ESOP, Taylor Guitars becomes employee owned. Fifty by Fifty.* Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.fiftybyfifty.org/2021/02/with-firstever-pension-fund-investment-in-an-esop-taylor-guitars-becomes-employee-owned

<sup>192</sup> Interview with Jon Shell of Social Capital Partners

Analysis May-2022-min.pdf

<sup>193</sup> Ibid.

<sup>194</sup> Common types of employee ownership include: worker cooperatives, where all or nearly all workers share in ownership and typically make decisions based on one-person/one-vote rather than number of shares owned; U.S. ESOPs, where employees have accounts in a collective pension trust, and the trust may borrow money to finance stock purchases (paid back by the company) so employees do not have to put up their own money; employer stock in other retirement plans, where companies may match pre-tax employee contributions with company stock or workers buy the stock themselves; and employee stock purchase plans, which allow employees to buy company stock at a discount; and stock held after the exercise of granted stock options. See D. Kruse. [2022]. *Does Employee Ownership Improve Performance*? IZA. Accessed 4 August 2023. https://wol.iza.org/uploads/articles/613/pdfs/does-employee-ownership-improveperformance.pdf.

<sup>195</sup> The Predistribution Initiative is currently compiling a resource database for interested investors and other stakeholders.

- <sup>196</sup> P.R. Shukla, J. Skea, E. Calvo Buendia, V. Masson-Delmotte, H.-O. Pörtner, D. C. Roberts, P. Zhai, R. Slade, S. Connors, R. van Diemen, M. Ferrat, E. Haughey, S. Luz, S. Neogi, M. Pathak, J. Petzold, J. Portugal Pereira, P. Vyas, E. Huntley, K. Kissick, M. Belkacemi, J. Malley. (2019). *Climate Change and Land: an IPCC special report on climate change, desertification, land degradation, sustainable land management, food security, and greenhouse gas fluxes in terrestrial ecosystems*. IPCC. https://www.ipcc.ch/srccl/
- <sup>197</sup> Fortis is the largest investor-owned distribution utility in Canada, serving approximately 2.1 million gas and electricity customers. Its regulated holdings include electric distribution utilities in five Canadian provinces and three Caribbean countries, and a natural gas utility in British Columbia.

<sup>198</sup> For more information about the Watay Transmission project, see FortisOntario. (n.d.). *The Wataynikaneyap Transmission Project*. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.fortisontario.com/our-work/wataynikaneyap-transmission-project; Wataynikaneyap Power. (29 October 2019). *Wataynikaneyap Power announces financial close and issues notice to proceed on Wataynikaneyap Power Transmission Project*. Press release. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.wataypower.ca/updates/wataynikaneyap-power-announces-financial-close-and-issues-notice-to-proceed-on-wataynikaneyap-power-transmission-project; FortisOntario. (n.d.). *Transmission*. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.fortisontario.com/transmission; Wataynikaneyap Power. (n.d.). *The Partnership*. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.fortisontario.com/transmission; Wataynikaneyap Power. (n.d.). *The Partnership*. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.wataypower.ca/ownership/partnership. For the most recent annual meeting, see Fortis. (2023). *2023 Annual Meeting of Shareholders*. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.fortisinc.com/investor-relations/2023-annual-meeting. The project reached financial close in 2019 to fund a total project cost of up to \$1.9bn, which was followed by a notice to proceed. The project is in two phases and the aim is for it to be completed by the end of 2023.

- <sup>199</sup> W. Stueck. (14 October 2021). Inside the Indigenous-led power line deal that put 17 First Nations on the grid. The Globe and Mail. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.theglobeandmail.com/business/article-deal-for-line-that-brings-lightwas-more-than-a-decade-in-the-making
- <sup>200</sup> FortisOntario. (n.d.). *The Wataynikaneyap Transmission Project*, op. cit.
- <sup>201</sup> W. Stueck. (14 October 2021). *Inside the Indigenous-led power line deal*, op. cit.
- <sup>202</sup> Wataynikaneyap Power. (22 July 2019). Wataynikaneyap Power LP and Government of Canada formalize support for province's largest First Nations-led transmission project. Press release. Accessed 4 August 2023. https://www.wataypower.ca/updates/wataynikaneyap-power-lp-and-government-of-canada-formalize-support-forprovinces-largest-first-nations-led-transmission-project
- <sup>203</sup> W. Stueck. (14 October 2021). *Inside the Indigenous-led power line deal*, op. cit.
- <sup>204</sup> Lexpert Business of Law. (n.d.). OPTrust and Kineticor Resource Corp. project financing of \$1.5-billion Cascade Power Project. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.lexpert.ca/big-deals/optrust-and-kineticor-resource-corp-projectfinancing-of-15-billion-cascade-power-project/353283; OPTrust. (6 January 2021). Cascade Power Project wins Canadian Power Deal of the Year award. Press release. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.optrust.com/About0PTrust/News/Cascade-Power-Project-wins-Canadian-Power-Deal-of-the-Yearaward.asp
- <sup>205</sup> Historically, and largely through FPIC (see section on community voice), many investors and communities have negotiated various forms of community agreements or IBAs in which communities receive ongoing benefits from a project, and ongoing engagement tools.
- <sup>206</sup> First Nations Major Project Coalition (FNMPC). (2019). The Role of Indigenous People in Major Project Development: Paths for Indigenous Participation in Electricity Infrastructure. FNMPC. Accessed 3 August 2023. https://www.commdev.org/wpcontent/uploads/pdf/publications/MPC\_Electric.pdf
- <sup>207</sup> FNMPC. (2019). *The Role of Indigenous People in Major Project Development*, op. cit.
- <sup>209</sup> ImpactAlpha. (22 November 2021). Navajo Power secures \$9.5 million to provide clean electricity for Navajo Nation. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://impactalpha.com/navajo-power-secures-9-5-million-to-provide-clean-electricityfor-navajo-nation; D. Kennedy. (28 May 2020). How the Navajo got their day in the sun. GreenBiz. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.greenbiz.com/article/how-navajo-got-their-day-sun
- <sup>210</sup> ECPA. (11 August 2021). *Indigenous lands and energy: Changing the narrative*. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://ecpamericas.org/newsletters/indigenous-lands-and-energy-changing-the-narrative

<sup>211</sup> Ibid.

- <sup>212</sup> Ibid. Other partners involved include the Candide Group, who helped design and set terms for the Impact Loan Facility, the Navajo Community Development Financial Institution (CDFI), The Schmidt Foundation, Grove Foundation, Sierra Club Foundation, Catena Foundation, Wallace Global Fund, and Halloran Philanthropies, as well as several individual angel investors supported by advisers, Impact Assets, and Align Impact.
- <sup>213</sup> Community and Economic Development in North Carolina and Beyond. (9 September 2021). Student Corner: Community ownership as a tool for preservation and wealth creation. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://ced.sog.unc.edu/2021/09/community-ownership-as-a-tool-for-preservation-and-wealth-creation
- <sup>214</sup> N. Schneider. (2021). *Enabling Community-Owned Platforms: A Proposal for a Tech New Deal*. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://doi.org/10.31219/osf.io/cp459
- <sup>215</sup> REI. (n.d.). *Membership*. Accessed 4 August 2023. https://www.rei.com/membership
- <sup>216</sup> REI. (12 April 2022). *REI Co-op reports strong growth in 2021, setting Co-op record in membership*. Press release. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.rei.com/newsroom/article/rei-co-op-reports-strong-growth-in-2021-setting-co-oprecord-in-membership
- <sup>217</sup> G. Morse. (May 2003). Gearing up at REI. Harvard Business Review. Accessed on 15 December 2023. <u>https://hbr.org/2003/05/gearing-up-at-rei</u>

<sup>218</sup> REI. (n.d.). *Membership*, op. cit.

- <sup>219</sup> E. Hofstaedter. (25 August 2022). *REI workers just unionized again. Mother Jones.* Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.motherjones.com/politics/2022/08/rei-workers-just-unionized-again
- <sup>220</sup> Reserve Bank of Australia. (n.d.). *The Global Financial Crisis.* Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.rba.gov.au/education/resources/explainers/the-global-financial-crisis.html; J. Harris. (2014). *The Financial Crisis and the Great Recession.* Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.bu.edu/eci/files/2019/06/MAC\_2e\_Chapter\_15.pdf; Federal Reserve History. (n.d.). *The Great Recession and its Aftermath.* Accessed 4 August 2023. https://www.federalreservehistory.org/essays/great-recession-and-its-aftermath; K. Bentley. (2015). *The 2008 Financial Crisis: How Deregulation Led to the Financial Crisis.* Senior Theses, Lake Forest College. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/48614398.pdf; M.N. Bailey, R.E. Litan, and M.S. Johnson. (2008). *The Origins of the Financial Crisis.* Initiative on Business and Public Policy, Brookings. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.brookings.edu/wp-content/uploads/2016/06/11\_origins\_crisis\_baily\_litan.pdf
- <sup>221</sup> G. Williams. (2019). 'Regulation Enables: Corporate Agency and Practices of Responsibility'. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 154, 989–1002. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-018-3896-0
- <sup>222</sup> C. Coffey, P. Espinoza Revollo, R. Harvey, M. Lawson, A. Parvez Butt, K. Piaget, D. Sarosi, and J. Thekkudan. (2020). *Time to Care: Unpaid and Underpaid Care Work and the Global Inequality Crisis*. 0xfam International. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://policy-practice.oxfam.org/resources/time-to-care-unpaid-and-underpaid-care-work-and-the-global-inequality-crisis-620928
- <sup>223</sup> ActionAid International. (2016). Not Ready, Still Waiting: Governments Have a Long Way to Go in Preparing to Address Gender Inequality and the SDGs. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://actionaid.org/publications/2016/not-ready-stillwaiting
- <sup>224</sup> C. Collins, L.C. Landivar, L. Ruppanner, and W.J. Scarborough. (2020). 'COVID-19 and the Gender Gap in Work Hours'. *Gender, Work & Organization*, 28(S1), 101–12. https://doi.org/10.1111/gwao.12506
- <sup>225</sup> E. Mueller. (5 December 2022). The pandemic has created two very different kinds of workplaces. That especially matters for women. Politico. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.politico.com/news/magazine/2022/12/05/women-rulechild-care-00071707; M. Sainato. (5 November 2021). *1 don't have a choice': Childcare costs preventing US women from returning to work.* The *Guardian.* Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.theguardian.com/usnews/2021/nov/05/childcare-us-women-workforce
- <sup>226</sup> L.P. Norton. (15 March 2021). Covid-19 drove women out of the workforce. What that could mean for the economy. Barron's. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.barrons.com/articles/covid-19-drove-women-out-of-the-workforce-what-that-could-mean-for-the-economy-51615745992
- <sup>227</sup> US Bureau of Labor Statistics. (22 June 2023). American time use survey summary 2022. Press release. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.bls.gov/news.release/atus.nr0.htm
- <sup>228</sup> L. DePillis, J. Smialek, and B. Casselman. (7 July 2022). Jobs aplenty, but a shortage of care keeps many women from benefiting. The New York Times. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.nytimes.com/2022/07/07/business/economy/women-labor-caregiving.html
- <sup>229</sup> N. Chehade, N. Fahmy, A. Holmstrom, P. Iyer, R. Rewald, M. Castro Bernardini. (19 July 2023). US Care Policy Scorecard: Assessing federal unpaid and underpaid care policies in the US. 0xfam America. Accessed on 3 October 2023. <u>https://www.oxfamamerica.org/explore/research-publications/uscarescorecard/</u>
- <sup>230</sup> E. Kos, S. Sastri, N. Dasgupta, R. Sajdeh, G. Novacek, A. Pittman, N. Ravi, and A. Vashi. (15 November 2022). *Solving the \$290 billion care crisis*. BCG. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.bcg.com/publications/2022/solving-the-care-crisis
- <sup>231</sup> G. Williams. (2019). 'Regulation Enables', op. cit.

- <sup>232</sup> D. Hearn and M. Meager. (27 April 2022). Stakeholder Capitalism's Next Frontier: Pro- or Anti-Monopoly? American Eocnomic Liberties Project. Accessed on 1 September 2023. <u>https://www.economicliberties.us/our-work/stakeholder-</u> <u>capitalisms-next-frontier/;</u> E. Stewart (26 November 2018). *America's monopoly problem, in one chart.* Vox. Accessed on 1 September 2023. <u>https://www.vox.com/2018/11/26/18112651/monopoly-open-markets-institute-report-</u> concentration
- <sup>233</sup> E. Stewart (26 November 2018). America's monopoly problem, in one chart. Vox. Accessed on 1 September 2023. <a href="https://www.vox.com/2018/11/26/18112651/monopoly-open-markets-institute-report-concentration">https://www.vox.com/2018/11/26/18112651/monopoly-open-markets-institute-report-concentration</a>, P. Krugman. (8 April 2016). Robber Barron Recessions. The New York Times. Accessed on 1 September 2023. <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2016/04/18/opinion/robber-baron-recessions.html?\_r=0">https://www.nytimes.com/2016/04/18/opinion/robber-baron-recessions.html?\_r=0</a>; L.H. Summers. (23 March 2016). Larry Summers: Corporate profits are near record highs. Here's why that's a problem. The Washington Post. Accessed on 1 September 2023. <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/wonk/wp/2016/03/30/larry-summers-corporate-profits-are-near-record-highs-heres-why-thats-a-problem/">https://www.nytimes-corporate-profits-are-near-record-highs-heres-why-thats-a-problem/</a>

<sup>234</sup> Ibid.

- <sup>235</sup> Federal Trade Commission Act of 1914, 15 U.S.C. § 45 prohibits "unfair methods of competition" and "unfair or deceptive acts or practices" affecting U.S. markets.
- <sup>236</sup> Sherman Antitrust Act of 1890, 15 U.S.C. §§ 1-2 prohibits "every contract, combination, or conspiracy in restraint of trade," and any "monopolization, attempted monopolization, or conspiracy or combination to monopolize.
- <sup>237</sup> Clayton Act of 1914, 15 U.S.C. § 18 prohibits mergers and acquisitions where the impact "may be substantially to lessen competition or tend to create a monopoly."
- <sup>238</sup> P. Janský and M. Palanský. (2019). *Estimating the Scale of Profit Shifting and Tax Revenue Losses Related to Foreign Direct Investment*. International Tax and Public Finance, 26, 1048–1103. Accessed on 2 August 2023. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10797-019-09547-8
- <sup>239</sup> A. Spurr and M. Gheorghe. (13 June 2022). Tax fairness should be a core principle in corporate sustainability strategies. Morningstar. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.morningstar.com/articles/1098061/tax-fairness-should-be-acore-principle-in-corporate-sustainability-strategies
- <sup>240</sup> PRI. (2020). Advancing Tax Transparency: Outcomes from the PRI Collaborative Engagement. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.unpri.org/governance-issues/advancing-tax-transparency-outcomes-from-the-pri-collaborativeengagement/5541.article
- <sup>241</sup> Tax Justice Network. (2021). The State of Tax Justice 2021. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://taxjustice.net/reports/thestate-of-tax-justice-2021; K. Clausing. (2020). 'Profit Shifting Before and After the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act'. National Tax Journal, 73(4), 1233–66. https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=3274827;
- <sup>242</sup> L. Wier and G. Zucman. (2022). *Global Profit Shifting, 1975–2019.* WIDER Working Paper 2022/121. UNI-WIDER. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.wider.unu.edu/sites/default/files/Publications/Working-paper/PDF/wp2022-121-globalprofit-shifting-1975-2019.pdf

<sup>243</sup> P. Janský and M. Palanský (2019). 'Estimating the Scale of Profit Shifting', op. cit.

<sup>244</sup> 0ECD. (8 October 2021). International community strikes a ground-breaking tax deal for the digital age. Press release. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.oecd.org/tax/international-community-strikes-a-ground-breaking-tax-dealfor-the-digital-age.htm; I. Agyemang, C. Giles, and S. Fleming. (8 October 2021). OECD close to final global deal on corporate tax. Financial Times. Accessed 2 August 2023. https://www.ft.com/content/3e3e6a7d-67d5-437d-a7b2-29c52ce9c78f

## **Discussion Papers**

This discussion paper is the result of a partnership between Oxfam America and the Predistribution Initiative (PDI). It was co-authored by Irit Tamir and Sharmeen Contractor of Oxfam America, with significant support and input from Delilah Rothenberg of PDI.

We appreciate the insights of those within Oxfam America who also contributed to this paper, including Nabil Ahmed, Caroline Brodeur, Nick Galasso, Uwe Gneiting, Emily Greenspan, Hana Ivanhoe, Diana Kearney, Daniel Mule, Kauwel Qazi, and Helen Ripmeester and from former Oxfam colleagues Stephanie Burgos, Tim Hirschell-Burns, Scott Sellwood, and Robert Silverman.

We also acknowledge the following specialists for helping us enrich this document. They include: Kindra Mohr of Business for Social Responsibility (BSR), David Wood of the Harvard Kennedy School, Tom Croft and Deborah Nisson of Heartland Capital Strategies (HCS), Josh Zinner, Mary Hiebert, and Nadira Narine of the Interfaith Center for Corporate Responsibility (ICCR), Thomas A. Kochan of Massachusetts Institute of Technology (MIT), Elena Botella of Omidyar Network, Perry Teicher of Orrick, Christopher Mackin of Ownership Associates, Tom Powdrill of Pensions & Investment Research Consultants Ltd (PIRC), Alison Lingane of Project Equity, Taylor Sekhon (Advisory Council member of PDI and formerly with Social Capital Partners), Jon Shell of Social Capital Partners, Fran Seegull of the Tipping Point Fund on Impact Investing (TPF), Janet Williamson of Trades Union Congress, and Aaron Brenner of the United Food & Commercial Workers Union (UFCW). The input from these individuals does not necessarily reflect an endorsement of this paper, and the final draft may differ from each individual's contributions.

© Oxfam International March 2024

This publication is copyright but the text may be used free of charge for the purposes of advocacy, campaigning, education, and research, provided that the source is acknowledged in full. The copyright holder requests that all such use be registered with them for impact assessment purposes. For copying in any other circumstances, or for re-use in other publications, or for translation or adaptation, permission must be secured and a fee may be charged. E-mail policyandpractice@oxfam.org.uk.

The information in this publication is correct at the time of going to press.

Published by Oxfam GB for Oxfam International.

Oxfam GB, Oxfam House, John Smith Drive, Cowley, Oxford, OX4 2JY, UK.

## **OXFAM**

Oxfam is an international confederation of 21 organizations, working with its partners and allies, reaching out to millions of people around the world. Together, we tackle inequalities to end poverty and injustice, now and in the long term – for an equal future. Please write to any of the agencies for further information or visit <a href="http://www.oxfam.org">www.oxfam.org</a>.

Oxfam America (www.oxfamamerica.org) Oxfam Aotearoa (www.oxfam.org.nz) Oxfam Australia (www.oxfam.org.au) Oxfam -in-Belgium (www.oxfamsol.be) Oxfam Brasil (www.oxfam.org.br) Oxfam Canada (www.oxfam.ca) Oxfam Colombia (lac.oxfam.org/countries/colombia) Oxfam France (www.oxfam.france.org) Oxfam Germany (www.oxfam.de) Oxfam GB (www.oxfam.org.uk) Oxfam Hong Kong (www.oxfam.org.hk) Oxfam IBIS (Denmark) (www.oxfamibis.dk) Oxfam India (www.oxfamindia.org) Oxfam Intermón (Spain) (www.oxfamintermon.org) Oxfam Ireland (www.oxfamireland.org) Oxfam Italy (www.oxfamitalia.org) Oxfam Mexico (www.oxfamitalia.org) Oxfam Novib (Netherlands) (www.oxfamnovib.nl) Oxfam Québec (www.oxfam.qc.ca) Oxfam South Africa (www.oxfam.org.za) KEDV (www.kedv.org.tr)

